

Engaging Men Through Fatherhood to Prevent Violence and Advance Gender Equality: Rapid Evidence Review

2022





Authors

Brian Hansen Laura Pascoe Lana Wells

Acknowledgements

Shift gratefully acknowledges the support of Women and Gender Equality Canada, which made this valuable project possible. The authors would also like to thank Winta Ghidei for sharing her guidance and knowledge on rapid research reviews. They would also like to thank Elena Esina and Winta Abera for their ongoing organizational and project support. We also wanted to acknowledge a series of research reports led by Shift researchers over the years. More specifically, we would like thank researchers Elizabeth Dozois, Lana Wells, Deinera Exner-Cortens, and Elena Esina for their report, "<u>No man left behind: How and why to include fathers in government-funded parenting strategies</u>."¹ Finally, we would like to thank the men who are leading this work in Canada and who took the time to inform and contribute their expertise to advance this important work.

The views of the authors do not necessarily represent the views of Women and Gender Equality Canada or the Government of Canada

Suggested Citation

Hansen, B., Pascoe, L., & Wells, L. (2022). *Engaging men through fatherhood to prevent violence and advance gender equality: Rapid evidence review*. Calgary, AB. The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence.

Contact

Lana Wells, Brenda Strafford Chair in the Prevention of Domestic Violence Faculty of Social Work, University of Calgary 2500 University Drive NW, Calgary, AB, Canada T2N 1N4 Phone: 403-220-6484 Email: Imwells@ucalgary.ca



Table of Contents	
Authors' Note	
Executive Summary	
1.0 Introduction	
1.1 A note on language	
1.2 Why engage men through fatherhood?	7
2.0 Methods	8
2.1 Search strategy	9
2.2 Screening and data synthesis	10
2.3 Figure 1: Summary of publications reviewed	11
3.0 Findings	13
3.1 Engaging men through fatherhood improves outcomes for children and families	13
3.1.1 Better outcomes for children	13
3.1.2 Better outcomes for families	14
3.1.3 Contributes to healthy masculinity norms and gender equality	14
3.2 Best and promising programs, practices, and polices for engaging involved fathers	15
3.2.1 Programs	15
3.2.2 Programmatic practices	16
3.2.3 Going beyond programs: Catholic Family Service case study	19
3.2.4 Policies are critical to supporting positive father involvement	20
3.2.5 Non-programmatic practices	22
3.3 Key strengths, challenges, gaps, and lessons learned from engaging fathers	23
3.3.1 Strengths and lessons learned	23
3.3.2 Challenges and gaps	23
3.4 Recommendations	25
References	28



Authors' Note

We, the authors, would like to take this opportunity to situate ourselves in relation to this research and flag some of the tensions that we continue to navigate as feminists working to advance gender and social justice. First, we are white settlers, trained in the Western scientific tradition, with extensive experience working with feminist issues from an intersectional perspective. Each of us has over a decade of experience working directly with men in the areas of violence prevention and gender equality. Based on our experience, we firmly believe that gender and social inequality is inextricably linked with rates of male violence against all genders and our interventions must focus on all forms of violence to stop violence before it starts.

We are also white feminists committed to advancing racial justice and are on an ongoing journey to understand and learn more about where and how we can be most useful in this work. At Shift, we have been integrating approaches that aim to call *in* rather than *out*, while also reflecting on our own practices and building creative and innovative skills, so that we can maximize our capacity to hold people accountable in ways that generate healing, recovery, repair, and prosocial change. We believe it is imperative to ask hard questions and think strategically about what is and is not working in efforts to achieve social change across anti-violence, gender equality, and justice, diversity, and inclusion fields so that we can build momentum for bigger and more impactful movements.

In completing this review, our methods and analysis used an intersectional approach which allowed us to clearly see the dearth of research on strategies to engage and mobilize men at the intersections of gender equality, violence prevention, and advancing equity, diversity, justice, and inclusion. However, it is important to note that while we included search terms related to racism, colonialism, diversity, justice, and inclusion in order to identify any research in these areas, we were unable to identify any literature on these areas, and our analysis focused on fatherhood primarily as an entry point for gender equality and violence prevention. We worked diligently to name and map the ways in which research on fatherhood needs to be more inclusive of a broader scope of male-identified folks in care work, as well do more to understand the experiences of single fathers, but we recognize there is much more work to do to examine how fatherhood could be used as an entry point to engage men around issues such as racial equality. We welcome those who want to call us *in* so that we may continue to make our work stronger, more relevant, and more impactful across a wider audience.

In solidarity, Brian, Laura, and Lana





Executive Summary

CallinMen: Mobilizing More Men for Violence Prevention and Gender Equality in Canada is a knowledge synthesis research project led by Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence, a primary research hub with the goal to stop violence before it starts. Shift is based out of the Faculty of Social Work at the University of Calgary (Shift/UCalgary). As part of the *CallinMen* project, nine rapid evidence reviews were conducted on evidence-informed *primary prevention* approaches to engage and mobilize men to prevent and disrupt violence and inequalities, with the goal to share these findings with those funding and working with men and male-identified people to prevent violence and advance equity. To support and advance work to engage and mobilize men, both well-known and emergent approaches that show promise in engaging and mobilizing men were identified for review. This review focuses on engaging men through the key entry point of fatherhood.

Definitions:

Entry point: Shift defines entry points in relation to engaging men as areas of opportunity or engagement where men and boys can become involved in learning, reflection, and action that will increase their potential to be involved in healthy, gender-equitable relationships, and decrease the likelihood that they will be abusive. Fatherhood is one of the top and most influential entry points for engaging and transforming men.

Father/dad: Includes all males in caregiving roles—biological and adoptive parents, stepparents, transgender fathers, father figures, and any other males serving a parenting function.²

Positive father involvement: Fatherhood as a key entry point encompasses all programs and initiatives that seek to increase positive father involvement, defined as promoting their child's well-being and security by taking an active role in caring for their child's social, emotional, cognitive, and physical health, and by having a respectful, equitable relationship with the child's mother or co-parent.³

What does the evidence say?

The evidence is overwhelmingly clear that promoting positive fatherhood is a key primary prevention strategy, including preventing child maltreatment and domestic violence and advancing gender equality. Engaging men through fatherhood has distinct positive impacts that ripple across the social ecology, including:

- Children with engaged fathers have higher emotional, cognitive, and social well-being, as well as reduced behavioural problems, such as:
 - More resilience; better problem-solving and adaptive skills; greater emotional regulation and social competence; and lower levels of anxiety and depression.
 - $\circ \quad \text{Better educational outcomes.}$
 - Boys are more likely to exhibit nurturing, gender-equitable behaviours if/when they themselves become fathers and are also less likely to use violence against female partners in adulthood; girls have more flexible perspectives of gender and equal relationships.
- Father's contributions to parenting, and home and family maintenance also fosters greater



maternal satisfaction.

 Societies where men carry a more equal portion of unpaid care work have less violence, improvements in mental health and well-being, and women's greater economic equality through increased labour force participation and occupation of leadership roles.

This review was primarily based on research and advocacy Shift undertook on fatherhood up until 2016 and was then complemented by four academic studies published since 2016, as well as Promundo's 2021 "State of the World's Fathers" report.⁴

Best practices for fatherhood programming

- Father-focused programming. Programs that tailor their content to be more individualized and contextually relevant for fathers demonstrate better outcomes.⁵
- Engage fathers early. Fatherhood involvement that starts earlier in a child's life is more likely to be sustained.⁶
- Develop a compelling "why" story. Fathers are more likely to engage in programs and services if they understand the importance and impact of their participation, particularly as it relates to positively benefiting their children, independently of mothers.⁷
- Meet men where they are at. Take advantage of where men naturally congregate (e.g., work, gym, children's sporting events), which provides opportunities to engage men and leverage existing social networks of men.⁸⁹
- Build trust and relationships. Programs for fathers are more successful when they make fathers feel safe and establish trust between the program providers and participants.^{10 11}
- Ensure programs are geographically, physically, and psychologically accessible to fathers. This means that the venue location is accessible, schedule is convenient, the building accommodating of different physical abilities, and the service delivery environment is welcoming, creating social and cultural perceptions of accessibility.¹²
- Encourage mothers to support fathers in their participation. Studies show that mothers can be a barrier to father involvement by gatekeeping how fathers engage in their children's lives.¹³ Leveraging the influence of mothers can help encourage fathers to participate in programs.¹⁴

Insights from research on fatherhood

Despite a wealth of research highlighting the wide ranging positive impacts of engaging men through fatherhood, resistance to this approach and limited government buy-in remains. There is urgent need to reorient gender norms so that our conceptions of healthy masculinity specifically include an acceptance of care work. We must shift the default around fatherhood from opt-out to opt-in, which requires creating more pathways for fathers to positively contribute to—and role model—care work and to feel a sense of ownership over their role as fathers that goes beyond economic contributions. Here are seven steps to do this:

- 1. Collect gender-disaggregated data on unpaid care work to monitor progress.
- 2. Expand evidence-based father-focused and father-inclusive programs at the community level. This includes facilitating and fostering informal support networks for fathers.



- 3. Engage fathers through the public health system during pregnancy and continue to leverage places where fathers naturally congregate/have potential to be involved—children's school and sporting clubs and events, as well as where men work, play, worship, and socialize.
- 4. For service providers of child and family services, conduct father-friendly organizational assessments of organizations' readiness to provide services to fathers and father figures.
- 5. Identify and facilitate pathways for men to train and work in paid care work such as early childhood education as part of efforts of normalizing men in care roles.
- 6. Legislate fully paid, non-transferable paternity leave. There is still a stigma in men prioritizing their family over work, and this is a moment when taking the choice out helps to ensure the path to engaged fatherhood is more equitably open and available to all fathers. Ideally at least some of the paternity leave is also mandated to further encourage men to take it.
- 7. Reexamine investment in parenting programs: Notice any patterns in proportion of funding that goes to programs that are father-inclusive (as opposed to mother-focused), and also how much goes to secondary prevention (e.g., fathers who have already perpetrated domestic violence) as opposed to primary prevention (engaging non-violent men in fatherhood). Funding for promoting positive fatherhood among non-violent men should be expanded as a key primary prevention strategy.



1.0 Introduction

In 2020, Shift/UCalgary was awarded a research grant from Women and Gender Equality Canada (WAGE) for a knowledge synthesis research project entitled *CallinMen: Mobilizing More Men for Violence Prevention and Gender Equality in Canada*. Little knowledge synthesis work has been done to date to increase understanding of what strategies and approaches meaningfully engage and mobilize men to prevent violence and advance gender equality, diversity, justice, and inclusion in Canada; this research fills that gap. Specifically, CallinMen advances the state of knowledge by identifying and reviewing the evidence base for key strategies and approaches that show promise in engaging and mobilizing men to prevent violence and advance gender equality, diversity, justice, and inclusion in Canada, and develops an evidence-informed "behaviour change toolbox" that consolidates these strategies and approaches.

Therefore, to identify and review promising approaches to engaging and mobilizing men to prevent violence and advance gender equality, diversity, justice, and inclusion, nine rapid evidence reviewsⁱ of the academic and grey literature were conductedⁱⁱ in 2021 with the goal to share these findings with those funding and working with men and male-identified people to prevent violence and advance equity. This document reports on the findings for how engaging men through fatherhood is a strategy to engage and mobilize men to prevent violence and advance gender equality, diversity, justice, and inclusion.

Shift defines positive fatherhood involvement as fathers who are actively and directly engaged in childrearing and whose parenting style is consistent with authoritative parents,¹⁵ balancing encouragement of independence and a sense of identity in their children along with consistent expectations about behaviour and compliance with authority.¹⁶

Between 2014- 2016, Shift conducted extensive research on engaging men through fatherhood. This involved primary and secondary research on the subject, including extensive consultation with community groups, non-government organizations and policy makers who support fathers, government departments, and men who are fathers. While this work resulted in clear and compelling summaries of *how* to engage men through fatherhood and *why* it is important, as well as providing direction on developing comprehensive government-funded recommendations to advance the area, it is unclear the extent to which action in this area has been taken up. This review aims to build upon Shift's existing research by synthesizing past work and examining progress in the field to date. Specifically, this rapid review aims to address the following research questions:

ⁱ A rapid evidence reviews is a process that synthesizes knowledge through the steps of a systematic review, but components of the process are simplified or excluded in order to shorten the length of time required to complete the review. The process includes identifying specific research questions, searching for, accessing the most applicable and relevant sources of evidence, and synthesizing the evidence.

ⁱⁱ Rapid evidence reviews were conducted on: bystander approach, social norms approach, nudge approach, virtual reality, gamification, data science, fatherhood, calling in, and community justice.



- What are the best and promising practices, policies, and programs for engaging and mobilizing men through the key entry pointⁱⁱⁱ of fatherhood to prevent violence and/or advance gender equality and/or diversity, justice, and/or inclusion?
- 2. How does engaging men through fatherhood impact behaviours, social norms, culture, organizations, and/or systems?
- 3. What are the key strengths, challenges, gaps, and lessons learned from engaging fathers, and how can this inform efforts to engage and mobilize men through fatherhood for the purposes of violence prevention and to advance gender equality, justice, diversity, and inclusion?

1.1 A note on language

Social constructions of "family" are evolving. In line with this, much of the traditional language of parenting (e.g., "mothers" and "fathers") is increasingly being recognized as exclusionary, leaving some family structures (e.g., same gender parents) out of discourses on parenting. In this document, definitions of "fathers" are intended to be broader and "include a range of males" (or people who identify as male) who might function in a caregiver role. In addition to biological fathers, this includes adoptive fathers, foster fathers, stepfathers, father figures, transgender fathers, and relatives or friends who serve as father or male identified surrogates."¹⁷ The fact does remain, however, that much of the existing research and interventions focused on parenting continues to adhere to the gendered language and traditional concepts of motherhood and fatherhood and this is reflected throughout this document. We use more inclusive terms (e.g., "caregiver" or "parent") where possible; however, for research that specifically looked at differences and/or relationships between mothers and fathers, we mirror their language to ensure we accurately represent the available evidence. Later in this review, we discuss some of the additional implications that this use of language has for advancing gender equality.

1.2 Why engage men through fatherhood?

There were more than 8.6 million fathers in Canada in 2011, including biological, adoptive, and stepfathers, of which 3.8 million had children under 18 living with them.¹⁸ Increasingly, fathers are taking a more involved role in childrearing than in the past. 49% of fathers provided help and care for their children in 2015, up from 33% in 1986.¹⁹ By 2015, the proportion of families with fathers as the stay-home parent reached 1 in 10, up from 1 in 70 in 1976.²⁰ More lone parent families are also headed by men, with 20.1% of children aged 24 and under living with a lone-parent living with a man in 2011 (up from 15.5% of children in 1996).²¹

Even though fathers make up half of the parenting dyad in most families, most of the parenting

^{III} **Entry point:** Defined by Shift as areas of opportunity or engagement where men and boys can become involved in learning, reflection, and action that will increase their potential to be involved in healthy, gender-equitable relationships, and decrease the likelihood that they will be abusive. Fatherhood has been identified in the literature as one of the top and most influential entry points for engaging and transforming men.



research and interventions focus on mother-child relationships and what does focus on fathers is more likely to be limited to exploring fathers' economic and other contributions to family stability, and to supporting mothers' ability to parent well.²² Increasingly, however, research is demonstrating the distinct and important role that fathers play in child development.²³ The research on positive fatherhood involvement clearly and consistently points to positive outcomes for children when they have fathers who are involved in their upbringing.²⁴

Conversely, children with fathers who are less involved are more likely to have poor outcomes.²⁵ For better or worse, fathers influence their children independently from mothers.²⁶ The longer-term impacts of parenting behaviour are also of critical importance. For example, children raised by parents with poor parenting skills are themselves less likely to become supportive, nurturing parents.²⁷ In extreme cases, children who are maltreated by a parent or exposed to violence in the household are more likely to be abusive to their own children and in their own relationships later in life.²⁸ For this reason, research is increasingly pointing to the importance —and effectiveness—of using fatherhood as an entry point to prevent child maltreatment and domestic violence, to disrupt the intergenerational cycle of violence, and to advance gender equality.²⁹

Despite the importance of engaging men in caregiving for children, the reality remains that much of the work of parenting continues to fall on women. The COVID-19 pandemic has made this abundantly clear, with women suffering the brunt of hardships. In the early days of the pandemic, women faced greater job losses than men with women's employment declining by 7% compared to 4% for men.³⁰ This has been attributed to women's over-representation in part-time work that is often undertaken to balance their household responsibilities, and which was particularly vulnerable to employment loss caused by COVID-19.³¹ Reduced childcare capacity during the pandemic has also meant that women's return to work has been slower to rebound than men's.³² In addition, the move to homeschooling during the pandemic also revealed discrepancies in the distribution of caregiving responsibilities between women and men. In June 2020, 64% of women reported that they were the parent primarily responsible for homeschooling children compared to 19% of men.³³ The COVID-19 pandemic has highlighted the urgent need to increase men's engagement through fatherhood to help address gender inequality.

2.0 Methods

A rapid evidence synthesis/review (RES) was conducted in November 2021. RES is "a form of knowledge synthesis that follows the systematic review process, but components of the process are simplified or omitted to produce information in a timely manner."³⁴ The process includes identifying specific research questions, searching for, and accessing most applicable and relevant sources of evidence, and synthesizing the evidence. This RES built upon extensive research previously conducted by Shift in the field of key entry points for engaging men, as well as the entry point of fatherhood, specifically. As such, this review focuses on synthesizing existing reviews, supplemented by other relevant documents identified by the authors, as well as an academic literature search for additional literature reviews/systematic reviews on father engagement for 2016-2021.



2.1 Search strategy

Supplementary literature was identified using a systematic search strategy that was performed using a combination of keywords:

Set 1 (in Title): father or dad or paternal male or male parent or couple or parent

AND (Set 2 – in abstract): men or males or man or male or masculinity

AND (Set 3): "gender-based violence" or "gender based violence" or GBV or "family violence" or "domestic violence" or "domestic abuse" or "intimate partner violence" or IPV or "violence against women" or VAW or rape or "sexual assault" or "sexual violence" or "sexual abuse" or "sexual harassment" or "sexual misconduct" or "consent" or "gender equality" or "gender equity" or "gender justice" or "gender transformative" or bullying or discrimination or bias or prejudice or justice or diversity or equity or inclusion or racis* or "anti-racis*" or antiracis* or Indigenous or "First Nations" or Inuit or Métis

AND (Set 4): Prevent* or "chang*" or impact* or advanc* or address* or evaluat* or promot* or build* or structure* or system* organization* or "organization* or enabl* or intervention or initiative or program* or norms or culture

AND (Set 5): review of literature or literature review or meta-analysis or systematic review or rapid review or scoping review or knowledge synthesis

Inclusion Criteria

Time frame: 2010-2021 *Publication language:* English. *Availability:* Full text option only. *Literature had to meet the following criteria:*

- Literature review, review of the literature, meta-analysis, systematic review, scoping review, rapid review, or knowledge synthesis.
- Provide synthesis of evidence on father engagement approaches for violence prevention and advancing gender equality, diversity, inclusion, and/or justice with men aged 18 and over.
- Include discussion of gaps in the literature relating to father engagement approaches and/or recommendations for scaling up father involvement.
- Literature may come from anywhere in the world; however, priority was to locate literature focused on Canada or in other countries with similar economic, social, and cultural similarities to Canada (such as the United States, Australia, New Zealand, England, Scotland, Wales, Northern Ireland, Republic of Northern Ireland, Norway, Denmark, Sweden, Finland, and Iceland).
- Articles that *did not* meet the criteria but seemed relevant/valuable were included in discussion/recommendations or where appropriate.

Literature that focused on only one intervention or was already discussed in Promundo's recent



"State of the World's Fathers Report" (2021) was not included in this review. Additionally, literature that did not discuss fatherhood engagement for the purposes of violence prevention and advancing gender equality, diversity, inclusion, and/or justice, primarily focused on fathers under the age of 18, or focused on rehabilitation/fathering "after violence" was not included in this review. (Only primary prevention programs included here).

2.2 Screening and data synthesis

The search produced 18 results that were screened based on the inclusion criteria described above. This resulted in four additional publications being included in this review. When combined with existing reviews previously completed by Shift, as well as other relevant reviews identified by the authors, this review includes a synthesis of 12 publications. A table summarizing these publications is provided on the following page (Table 1).

All included publications were reviewed in full, and the findings/conclusions of each document were coded for content relevant to this project's research questions. This cycle of coding served to reduce the documents down to key narrative areas that could subsequently be synthesized into coherent themes that are representative of the body of evidence included in this work. This narrative review approach enables the discussion and integration of findings from various studies and diverse methodologies, thematically drawing together knowledge on a subject.³⁵ A summary of these themes makes up the findings in this report.



2.3 Figure 1: Summary of publications reviewed

	Name of publication	Author(s)	Year	Purpose/Aim	# of included studies	Results
1	Half the Equation: Why fathers are just as important as mothers in preventing domestic violence in the next generation	Wells, L. Cooper, M. Dozois, E. Kozley, L.	2014	Highlights the role of fathers in lives of children; demonstrates how positive involvement can prevent domestic violence; demonstrates need for programs and policies that support positive father involvement.	4	Seven entry points are identified: build and promote positive fatherhood, support men's health and mental wellbeing, leverage sports and recreation settings to influence positive norms and behaviours, engage men in the workplace to build parenting and healthy relationship skills, support healthy male peer relationships and networks, engage men as allies in violence prevention, support aboriginal leadership and healing.
2	No men left behind: How and why to include fathers in government-funded parenting strategies	Dozois, E. Wells, L. Exner-Cortens, D. Esina, E.	2016	Demonstrates the importance of supporting positive fatherhood involvement and outline ways that the Government of Alberta can enhance related programming and policy in the Alberta context.	6	Research shows fathers play a vital and distinct role in supporting children's health and development; Children raised by engaged fathers are more likely to maintain healthy relationships free of violence as adults; Positive father involvement contributes to gender equality and healthy beliefs, attitudes, and norms around masculinity; The majority of parenting policies and interventions focus on mothers and marginalize fathers; Few evidence-based fathering programs and supports are available.
3	A snapshot of positive fatherhood programs with evidence of effectiveness	Exner-Cortens, D. Syeda, M. Sadhwani, H.	2016	Conducts a review of evidence-based fatherhood and/or parenting programs aimed at preventing family violence.	31	28 programs were reviewed, with all but two focused on children 12 and under. 41.9% focused on prenatal/infant/newborn children. One program focused on adolescents. 71% of programs were evaluated using randomized controlled trials. Fathers sampled ranged from 38-100%. Outcomes fell into six categories: positive discipline; positive father involvement; father-child interactions; parenting knowledge, attitude, and skills; co-parenting relationships; family violence.
4	Promoting positive father involvement: A strategy to prevent intimate partner violence in the next generation	Cooper, M. Wells, L. Dozois, E.	2016	Informing and changing policy and practices with the goal of primary violence prevention.	172	Results include 15 recommendations directed towards governments.
5	International review or promising and best practices: preventing intimate partner violence perpetrated by men/boys against women/girls	Wells, L. Cooper, M. Dozois, E.	2016	Investigates the effectiveness of male- engagement initiatives in intimate partner violence prevention.	105	Engaging men and boys is important to prevent IPV. It is more important in lower- and middle-income countries than in higher- income countries, and more important to engage men as bystanders and participants in violence prevention programming through entry points than it is to engage them as activities and allies.
6	Research review: Engaging men – a multi-level model to support father engagement	Pfitzner, N. Humphreys, C. Hegarty, K.	2017	Explores father engagement frameworks used in child and family services to develop a fatherhood engagement model.	30	Results in a multi-level model of father engagement discussed in relation to five dimensions of influence: practical, relational, cultural and contextual, strategic, and structural.
7	Are interventions supporting separated parents father inclusive? Insights and challenges from a review of program implementation and impact.	Philip, G. O'Brien, M.	2017	Reviews divorce-related parenting programs and the extent to which fathers are included, and whether father inclusion influences outcomes.	13	Modest evidence of reduced couple-conflict, improved coparenting, and some evidence of improved child outcomes.



8	Zero to Three: Taking a global view on Infants, Toddlers, and their Families	Barker, G. Levtov, R. Heilman, B.	2018	Overview of evidence on the importance of fathers in early childhood development and recommendations for achieving equality in care work.	17	Fathers make unique contributions to child development, many of which are the result of men's own gendered socialization. Men encounter barriers to doing more caregiving, including social norms, economic and workplace realities, and laws and policies. Recommendations are put forward for policy and programmatic changes to achieve more father involvement.
9	Future directions in father inclusion, engagement, retention, and positive outcomes in child and adolescent research	Fabiano, G.A. Caserta, A.	2018	Studies the role and impact of fathers on child development and in the development of interventions and approaches that are effective for fathers.	64	Studies aimed at improving parenting have included fathers but there are fewer studies targeting coparenting outcomes. Fathers can be engaged in efforts to improve parenting.
10	Tomorrow's men today: Canadian men's insights on engaging men and boys in creating a more gender equal future	Fotheringham, S. Wells, L.	2019	Studies 33 pro-feminist men engaged in leading gender equality work with men and boys across Canada to understand motivations and experiences of men leading gender equality work, and how to mobilize other men to advance gender equality in Canada.	Primary research	Men who become involved in leading gender quality work often have sensitizing experiences to gender inequality and gender- based violence. Resource limitations and a lack of legitimization presents barriers to men engaged in this work. Men's socialization restricts men and discourages them from gender equality work. Engaging men requires building narratives that invites men and boys to participate in gender equality. Men who participate in such work experience fulfillment and improved relationships.
11	Fathers of youth with Autism Spectrum Disorder: A systematic review of the impact of fathers' involvement on youth, families, and intervention.	Rankin, J.A. Paisley, C.A. Tomeny, T.S. Eldred, S.W.	2019	To understand how often/how commonly research on children with Autism Spectrum Disorder investigates the father's role within the family, fathers' involvement in intervention efforts, and the impact of increased involvement.	28	Fathers of children with Autism Spectrum Disorder are seldom included in research on children with ASD, including in their general involvement or in their inclusion in interventions. While overlooked, fathers make important contributions to children with ASD.
12	State of the World's Fathers 2021	Barker, G. Garg, A. Hellman, B. Van der Gaag, N. Mehaffery, R.	2021	Examines what men's involvement in care looks like presently and if equality is achieved. Assess the impact of COVID-19 on unpaid care work. Identify actions to promote equitable care.	141	Seven action pathways to achieving care equality, including: national care policies, universal parental leave, changes in social protection programs, health sector institutional changes, norm change to achieve a male ethic of care, workplace support for care equality, and political support for care equality.



3.0 Findings

3.1 Engaging men through fatherhood improves outcomes for children and families

Engaging men through fatherhood has positive impacts across the social ecology, resulting in better outcomes for children and families, and the potential for broader societal shifts towards healthier masculinity norms and gender equality. Multiple studies have noted that engaging men as fathers shows promise in preventing child maltreatment and other acts of domestic violence.³⁶ When men's equitable participation in unpaid care work increases so too do the measurable benefits for women, children, societies, and men themselves.³⁷

3.1.1 Better outcomes for children

There is consistent, clear evidence that positive father involvement supports multiple domains of child development.³⁸ Children with engaged fathers have higher emotional, cognitive, and social well-being, as well as reduced behavioural problems.³⁹ Numerous studies that have followed groups of fathers over time have demonstrated that positive fatherhood involvement has a protective and positive effect on children from infancy well into adulthood.⁴⁰ The following summary reflects the findings in Shift's No Man Left Behind report.⁴¹

Emotional well-being

Emotional well-being refers to an individual's ability to understand and regulate their emotions, which supports positive moods and self-esteem.⁴² Studies have shown multiple pathways through which positive fatherhood involvement affects children's emotional well-being. For example, fathers who are engaged in caring for their young infants and toddlers help nurture children's secure attachment.⁴³ This in turn helps promote better emotional well-being and the formation and maintenance of healthy relationships across the lifespan.⁴⁴

Some studies suggest that physical play between fathers and children supports children's confidence exploring and interacting with their social and physical environments.⁴⁵ This has been shown to be linked with both children's cognitive capacity and emotional well-being.⁴⁶ Father availability and reliability also strengthens emotional well-being in childhood.⁴⁷ Children who have engaged fathers demonstrate more resilience; better problem-solving and adaptive skills; greater emotional regulation and social competence; and lower levels of anxiety, depression, impulsivity, and psychological distress.⁴⁸ Children with positive father involvement also have increased odds of developing a positive concept of themselves and have higher rates of self-esteem.⁴⁹ Further to this, life satisfaction as adults is greater among those who have higher quality father-child relationships in adolescence.⁵⁰

Cognitive well-being

Cognitive well-being is associated with how information is processed and judgements are made and it is important for acquiring knowledge and having positive experiences of learning.⁵¹ Children with involved fathers are more cognitively competent at six-months and are better problem-solvers as toddlers.⁵² Positive fathering is also associated with better performance in school-age children, with



an increased likelihood of positive attitudes towards school, and better math and verbal skills, as well as a reduced likelihood of attendance or behavioural issues that may result in suspension or expulsion.⁵³ In general, both boys and girls with engaged fathers have better educational outcomes.⁵⁴

Social well-being

A person's social well-being includes the degree to which they function well in their social world, as well as the attitudes and perceptions they carry towards the whole society.⁵⁵ Positive fatherhood involvement is associated with children's social competence, initiative, maturity, and capacity to relate to others.⁵⁶ These children are more likely to have positive relationships with their peers and exhibit lower levels of aggression and conflict, higher levels of reciprocity, and greater empathy, generosity, and peer acceptance.⁵⁷ In adulthood, children of involved fathers are more likely to demonstrate tolerance and understanding, have supportive social networks that include long-term friendships with whom they are close, have more satisfying and successful intimate relationships,⁵⁸ and better inter-personal functioning.⁵⁹ In general, those with involved fathers relate better to others throughout childhood and into adulthood.

Reduced behavioural problems

Positive fatherhood involvement can have a protective effect and help reduce a range of maladaptive behaviours, including criminal behaviour, violence and aggression, truancy, and substance use.⁶⁰ Strong father-child relationships have been shown to prevent delinquency among boys in adolescence,⁶¹ and buffer the effects of negative peers on conduct problems among adolescent girls.⁶²

3.1.2 Better outcomes for families

Encouraging fathers to be more involved in care work benefits fathers as well as their co-parents. Father's contributions to parenting,⁶³ and home and family maintenance foster greater maternal satisfaction.⁶⁴ Having an involved father can also buffer against the effects of a less supportive mother (e.g., a mother managing depression).⁶⁵ Dads who spend more time involved in caring for their children also have better well-being,⁶⁶ and are better at expressing emotions and experiencing empathy.⁶⁷ Households with parents who have a positive relationship produce a more harmonious home environment, and this fosters children's positive development.⁶⁸ Having less parental conflict within a household benefits co-parents and contributes to key benefits for children, such as improved wellbeing and adjustment, and reduced internalizing problems such as sadness and low affect.⁶⁹ Children raised in non-violent households and in families where the parents role model greater gender equality are more likely to reproduce patterns of non-violence and gender equality themselves as adults.⁷⁰

3.1.3 Contributes to healthy masculinity norms and gender equality

Many of the positive emotional, cognitive, and social outcomes that are associated with positive fatherhood involvement are supportive of healthier masculinity development and, by extension, more pro-equitable attitudes, and behaviours. For example, boys who have engaged fathers are



more likely to exhibit nurturing, gender-equitable behaviours if/when they themselves become fathers and are also less likely to use violence against female partners in adulthood.⁷¹ Girls who have fathers who are positive role models also have more flexible perspectives of gender and equal relationships.⁷²

Normalizing the role of men in childcare destabilizes traditional definitions of masculinity, replacing them with a broader vision for the role of men in family life and society in general.⁷³ Societies where men carry a more equal portion of unpaid care work have less violence, improvements in mental health and well-being, and women's greater economic equality through increased labour force participation and occupation of leadership roles.⁷⁴ Studies have consistently shown that using fatherhood to engage men in promoting gender equality is a primary prevention practice for preventing violence.⁷⁵

3.2 Best and promising programs, practices, and polices for engaging involved fathers

Effective approaches to engaging involved fathers include addressing social constructions of gender and gender norms that have traditionally defined fatherhood. One study of pro-feminist men involved in promoting gender equality found that the transition into fatherhood is an opportune period to promote pro-equitable attitudes and behaviours in men because the experience of becoming a father has a sensitizing effect on men whereby they become more cognizant of the impacts of inequality on their children.⁷⁶ As such, programs, practices, and policies that aim to engage men through fatherhood provide promising approaches to advance gender equality and this, in turn, functions to help prevent violence.

3.2.1 Programs

A 2016 analysis of systematic reviews and meta-analyses published on positive fatherhood and/or parenting programs⁴ identified 28 distinct programs that adhered to several programmatic trends.⁷⁷ First, most programs focused on children aged 12 and under and almost half (41.9%) focused on the prenatal, newborn and/or infant period; only one program focused on adolescents over 12 years of age.⁷⁸ Program evaluations studied a range of targeted outcomes, but father-child interaction (58.1%) and positive father involvement (38.7%) were most common. Most programs also targeted subpopulations of fathers, such as at-risk fathers (n=11), first-time fathers (n=8), fathers of children experiencing behavioural difficulties (n=3), and fathers who are incarcerated (n=2).⁷⁹ Only four programs were universal, targeting fathers more generally.⁸⁰ This is consistent with the conclusions of other studies that suggests that programs targeting specific groups of fathers are more effective.⁸¹

⁴ For additional details, see: Exner-Cortens, D., Syeda, M., & Sadhwani, H. (2016). A snapshot of positive fatherhood programs with evidence of effectiveness. In L. Wells & D. Exner-Cortens (Eds.). (2016). *Fatherhood involvement reference report (pp. 43-82).* Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence.



Another review of 13 programs targeting parents going through divorce found that programs can have a positive effect on reducing conflict between parents and improving co-parenting, as well as some evidence for improved child outcomes.⁸² Only one program targeted fathers specifically, however, and only four of the remaining programs included independent measures for fathers and mothers.⁸³ This raises the issue of study designs that fail to accommodate analysis by gender of parent (i.e., evaluating impacts of programs on mothers and fathers independently). A more recent review of 10 parenting interventions for children with autism spectrum disorder arrived at similar conclusions, noting that fathers of children with disabilities are often overlooked in research on their general involvement as parents or their inclusion in parenting interventions.⁸⁴ This echoes a repeated theme, whereby "parent" focused programming—and studies of that programming—seldomly includes fathers, leading to the absence of fathers from studies of parenting program effectiveness.

In general, all the included reviews arrived at a common conclusion that parenting programs, including those that target and/or involve fathers, suffer from a lack of rigorous evaluation. Most studies, including those that utilize randomized controlled trials, have characteristically small sample sizes, and many assess outcomes using post-tests immediately following the conclusion of the program. This limits the extent to which the programs' effects can be accurately attributed and it also fails to describe the extent to which those effects may persist over an extended period of time.

3.2.2 Programmatic practices

The reviews of evidence-based fatherhood programs identified several programmatic practices that are associated with effective programs. These practices are in addition to those that are commonly associated with effective programming (e.g., theory-based, train staff and provide ongoing coaching, deliver services in engaging and interactive ways, maintain curriculum fidelity).

Father-focused

Studies have concluded that father-focused programs that tailor their content to be more individualized and contextually relevant for fathers demonstrate better outcomes.⁸⁵ In some cases, "parent-centric" practices may be biased towards mothers and serve to filter men's access to family services.⁸⁶ Similarly, program content that is mother-centric may not resonate with fathers and result in a service environment that discourages father engagement.⁸⁷

There is some research to suggest, however, that programs should not focus solely on fathers alone. A growing body of evidence indicates that programs that engage children's co-parents may be more effective than those that engage one parent independently.⁸⁸ The rationale for this is that involved parenting practices are less likely to be sustained if they are exhibited only by one parent. In addition, studies suggest that mothers significantly influence their partner's role as fathers,⁸⁹ and that mothers may be a barrier to fathers' participation in programming.⁹⁰ Programs that focus on a co-parenting approach aimed at reducing inter-parental conflict are especially important for programs targeting divorced fathers.⁹¹ Overall, research suggests that programs strike a balance between father-focused content designed to engage fathers as individuals and incorporating



content directed towards fathers' co-parents.

Culturally aware

Cultural awareness and sensitivity are critical components of service delivery and have a welldocumented body of evidence that demonstrates its importance in recruitment and retainment of program participants.⁹² Some research suggests that programming for men from diverse cultural backgrounds may have added complexity due to the nuances of different cultural constructions of masculinity and the gendered role of fathers.⁹³ One review concluded that it is important that programs are tailored to different populations to ensure that they are culturally appropriate.⁹⁴ Another review similarly suggests that programs are more effective when they incorporate teaching methods and materials that are appropriate for the cultures of the populations served.⁹⁵

Establish rapport

What is common across the literature is that programs for fathers are more successful when they make fathers feel safe and establish trust between the program providers and participants.⁹⁶ Not surprisingly, studies have demonstrated that participants in parenting programs are more motivated when they have trusting and respectful relationships with staff established.⁹⁷ Specific recommendations to include practices focused on rapport building with clients were mentioned in several studies.

Program delivery style

Several reviews of parenting programs to promote fatherhood involvement have concluded that how the program is delivered affects participant retention and outcomes. For example, effective fathering programs include those that personalize the program's information and employ a variety of teaching methods designed to focus on fathers as individuals.⁹⁸ Research suggests that using a strength-based approach that recognizes and builds upon parents' own expertise as parents is more effective at engaging men in positive roles and in primary prevention.⁹⁹ In other words, programs that work *with* fathers and not *on* fathers are more successful.

Most of the programs included in the reviews utilized a group format that brings together groups of individual parents or groups of parent couples. There is some evidence to support these group-based approaches to program delivery, suggesting that the social aspect of group programs helps attract and retain parent participants.¹⁰⁰ Some researchers have suggested, however, that vulnerable parents may feel overly exposed within group settings and that this may inhibit participation.¹⁰¹ It has been suggested that this may be buffered by building groups with similar demographic backgrounds (e.g., similar socio-economic status).¹⁰²

One review of programs for fathers of children with disabilities found that half of included interventions utilized an in-home training program for fathers.¹⁰³ These programs involved program facilitators teaching fathers some skill and then observing fathers applying those skills with their children and providing them with feedback.

Dosage

A review of 13 programs targeting divorced parents found substantial variability in terms of the



total duration of programs, ranging from 2.5 hours over a single session to 16 hours spread across six sessions over eight weeks. Another review suggests that effective fatherhood programs include multiple doses that involve 90-minute sessions at least once a week, for a minimum of five to ten weeks.¹⁰⁴ In a third review, programs that lasted at least two months had greater effectiveness whereas programs that lasted only a few hours had little-to-no effect.¹⁰⁵ One study concluded, however, that parents prefer shorter programs (that last 5 weeks or less), with some program facilitators viewing longer programs as an inhibitor to parent engagement.¹⁰⁶ Thus it may appear that effective programs strike a balance between providing sufficient dosage to achieve outcomes, but do so succinctly enough to maintain low levels of participant attrition.

Recruitment and engagement

Studies on engaging fathers in parenting interventions often report low levels of participation by fathers in the programs and their evaluations.¹⁰⁷ Studies have often documented that program providers encounter difficulties in engaging men in their programming.¹⁰⁸ Some of the barriers to participation include a lack of awareness about programs or the value of parenting programs; work commitments; programs that are oriented towards mothers; service providers' biases towards mothers or lack of attention on fathers and their preferred engagement styles; fathers' resistance to instruction or direction on parenting behaviours; fathers' feelings of parenting inadequacy; and, for some fathers, concerns that their literacy skills will inhibit their participation in programming.¹⁰⁹ Other research suggests that service providers may encounter challenges engaging men because they do not have men as staff and hold the perception that clients who are men prefer programs delivered by men.¹¹⁰

The literature on supporting father involvement identifies some practices to help address these challenges. Many of these were previously listed in Shift's No Man Left Behind report,¹¹¹ including:

- Engage fathers early. Fatherhood involvement that starts earlier in a child's life is more likely to be sustained.¹¹²
- Develop a compelling 'why' story. Fathers are more likely to engage in programs and services if they understand the importance and impact of their participation, particularly as it relates to positively benefiting their children, independently of mothers.¹¹³
- Programs that intend to engage fathers do better when they are based on a clear theory of change that includes recruitment and why parents would want to spend their time participating in a program.¹¹⁴
- Literally meet men where they are at. Research suggests that taking advantage of where men naturally congregate (e.g., work, gym, children's sporting events) provides opportunities to engage men and leverage existing natural networks of men.¹¹⁵
- Use "word of mouth" as a primary strategy for promoting programming. Evidence consistently supports the notion that parents are more likely to enroll in a program if it is recommended by a trusted source of information.¹¹⁶
- Ensure programs are geographically, physically, and psychologically accessible to fathers. This means that the venue location is accessible, the building accommodating of different physical abilities, and the service delivery environment is welcoming, creating social and cultural perceptions of accessibility.¹¹⁷



- Schedule programs when they are convenient for fathers. Multiple studies have found attrition in programming is lowest when it is scheduled during weekday evenings that accommodate work schedules and other daytime/weekend commitments.¹¹⁸
- Provide extrinsic incentives for participation, such as childcare, refreshments, reimbursements for transportation costs, gift certificates, or money.¹¹⁹
- Encourage mothers to support fathers in their participation. Studies show that mothers can be a barrier to father involvement by gatekeeping how fathers engage in their children's lives.¹²⁰ Leveraging the influence of mothers can help encourage fathers to participate in programs.¹²¹

3.2.3 Going beyond programs: Catholic Family Service case study

Catholic Family Service (CFS) of Calgary, Alberta, Canada launched the Fathers Moving Forward (FMF) program in September 2015. FMF targets biological fathers-to-be between the ages of 16-26 years of infants born to teenagers participating in existing programming offered by CFS. The FMF program utilizes a group format that sees participants complete 12 sessions, with topics that include: support skills (2 sessions), stress management and reduction (2 sessions), de-escalating conflict (2 sessions), problem solving (1 session), acceptance skills (2 sessions), and family planning (1 session). Sessions use a combination of individual tailoring and group psychoeducation, coupled with experiential learning and skill building. Through the program, CFS aims to help improve young fathers' emotional and physical well-being, involvement with their infants, individual parenting skills, ability to co-parent, father-mother relationships, and economic self-sufficiency.

Importantly, FMF is a part of a larger organizational shift at CFS, which recognized that action was required to become a more "father-friendly" organization to better serve men and, in turn, better support their clients who are women. In addition to developing and piloting new innovative programming, CFS also identified and addressed organizational structural and cultural contributing factors to limited father engagement. This included enhancing the physical environment at their organization. Communications were reviewed to ensure that advertising and other materials specifically names "dads" and not just "parents" and work was done with staff to reflect on potential biases towards mothers, and how those biases show up within an organizational context. Evaluation strategies were revised to develop outcomes and indicators specific to fathers, allowing subgroup analysis to see how these changes are affecting dads.

In addition, CFS undertook a policy review to ensure that they themselves were supporting fathers and deployed an organizational readiness assessment that resulted in additional education for staff and board members about the importance of highlighting and serving fathers. One critical outcome, the first male staff member was hired.

The case of CFS and the FMF program demonstrates how engaging fathers to become more involved can have positive benefits, but that it often may require more than programming alone—it requires a broader shift towards more gender equal, supportive facilitators and environments.



3.2.4 Policies are critical to supporting positive father involvement

Traditional gender norms, which include commonly held beliefs about the role of women and men, can present a barrier to fathers' full involvement as parents. As noted in the State of the World's Fathers report, "globally, women do three to ten times more unpaid care and domestic work than men."¹²² Policy interventions provide a mechanism to destabilize the highly gendered nature of this work by providing increased opportunity for, and emphasis on, men taking a more involved role in parenting. For example, in Sweden, equitable gender norms and legislation promoting fatherhood involvement have evolved together.¹²³ In Sweden today, "to qualify for hegemonic masculinity, it is no longer enough to be rational, goal-means oriented, career-oriented, and disciplined. Today, men must also show their readiness to engage in childcare, their child orientation, and their willingness to live up to the ideal of gender equality."¹²⁴

Paid parental leave

Paid parental leave policy is one of the most promising ways to engage fathers early and foster their sustained involvement in childcare. As argued in one of Shift's other reports, "extending paid parental leave following the birth of a child increases the likelihood that fathers will take advantage of this opportunity."¹²⁵ Generous parental leave leads to a greater investment of time that fathers spend with their children, and more involvement with children generally.¹²⁶ For example, the Quebec Parental Insurance Plan, which was introduced in 2006, includes parental leave that applies exclusively to fathers (i.e., is non-transferable). Since its introduction, the proportion of fathers who claimed or intended to claim parental benefits increased by 58% (from 27.8% in 2005 to 85.8% in 2015).¹²⁷ Examples in other countries, such as Norway and Sweden, reveal similarly consistent patterns whereby more extensive parental or parental leave benefits results in more fathers taking paternity leave.¹²⁸ Fathers who have more access to extended time off of work to spend with their children have increased comfort and competency as parents.¹²⁹ Paternity leave policies also establish patterns of shared parenting work that persists after the parental leave period.¹³⁰ Longitudinal data from nine countries show that changes to parental leave policies that incentivize fatherhood involvement are associated with improved attitudes towards gender equality.¹³¹ Parental leave policies should¹³²:

- Be available for all parents, regardless of full- or part-time status or employment through the informal or "gig economy"
- Be fully paid at the rate of the individual taking the leave to incentivize fathers who often earn more than their female partners
- Be guaranteed through legislation
- Offer job protection on return to work
- Offer paternity leave in addition to, not in exchange for, maternity leave
- Be equal for women and men, but include specific non-transferable days for men to take
- Be a minimum of 16 weeks long
- Include diverse family structures, including same-gender parents, adoptive parents, single parents, and parents who are unmarried
- Be combined with access to other parental support initiatives, such as early childhood education, flexible work arrangements, childcare
- Be monitored to ensure that fathers are taking the leave they are entitled to



- Be framed as gender-neutral.¹³³

Social protection policies

When labour conditions are precarious, men are less likely to take parental leave or participate in parenting activities that may be perceived as a threat to their job security.¹³⁴ Social policies that protect workers' employment facilitate more involved parenting. For example, during COVID-19 some countries have allowed parents to reduce working hours or perform work duties from home or remotely, which facilitates men's increased participation in parenting work,¹³⁵ and supports a greater balance to men and women's paid work and caregiving.¹³⁶ However, many existing social protection policies (e.g., Employment Insurance) do not include provisions that provide cash transfers, subsidies, or other financial supports to individuals who step away from the workforce due to parenting responsibilities, and many such policies do not apply to informal workers who are disproportionately racialized and/or lower income.¹³⁷ Incorporating a focus on care into social protection policies can facilitate increased involvement of fathers in unpaid care work.

Work-life balance policies

Workplace cultures that provide more generous personal and/or vacation leave, flexibility in the scheduling of work hours, on-site childcare, or that otherwise support fathers' efforts to prioritize parenting help support increased fatherhood involvement.¹³⁸ Rather than being voluntary and workplace dependent, however, national policy can make work-life balance a priority. Iceland's Gender Equality Act, for example, makes it an employer's obligation to allow parents, irrespective of gender, to coordinate work and family responsibilities, emphasizing work flexibility (in terms of hours and how work is organized) and making it a right for employees to take leave when faced with urgent family circumstances.¹³⁹ In France and Italy, employees have the right to disconnect from work-related communications that might interfere with family time.¹⁴⁰

Gender-wage parity policies

Inequality between women's and men's wages is intimately linked with parenting responsibilities, whereby the unequal responsibility for childcare is one of the major contributors to women's lower incomes and reduced economic participation.¹⁴¹ This produces and reproduces a context that incentivizes women to serve as the primary parent and men to act as the primary income earner. In essence, gendered pay inequality places a hidden "tax" on fatherhood that is realized through a disproportionately greater loss of income for families where the father is the primary parent. Some countries have implemented wage subsidies for caregivers to cover the salary of parents providing caregiving responsibilities, removing the economic penalty that all parents—including fathers— experience when parenting responsibilities are at odds with paid work, thereby facilitating greater parent involvement.¹⁴²

Affordable and accessible childcare policies

Publicly funded, universal childcare policies have been one of the most widely implemented and effective policies for supporting increased economic participation by women worldwide.¹⁴³ The extent to which affordable, high-quality childcare is available in Canada is under provincial jurisdiction and varies by province.¹⁴⁴ Publicly funded childcare removes the unequal responsibility for childcare that falls predominantly on women and provides greater opportunity for women to



earn income. In turn, this helps level the field of income disparity between mothers and fathers that disincentivizes fathers from being more actively involved in childcare.¹⁴⁵

3.2.5 Non-programmatic practices

In addition to program and policy interventions that are aimed at promoting positive fatherhood involvement—either by engaging men individually in programs or by creating supportive environments that facilitate men's involvement in childrearing—several publications detailed non-programmatic practices to promoting fatherhood involvement. In the main, these practices leverage broader social systems (e.g., education system, health system) as sites to shift gender norms and affect the gendered nature of parenting and care work.

Incorporate care work within education curricula

Boys who are encouraged to undertake care work in the home as children, and those who have fathers who role model such behaviours are more likely to be involved in caregiving as adults.¹⁴⁶ Much like efforts to support girls' enrollment in Science, Technology, Engineering, and Mathematics (STEM) professions, education systems can look at efforts to embed learning and experience requirements that focus on providing gender-transformative care opportunities for boys.¹⁴⁷ Roots of Empathy is a Canadian example of a school-based initiative where children aged 5 to 13 interact with infants in an effort to promote empathy, social skills, and the practice of nurturing.¹⁴⁸ Building a care ethic among boys can translate into a greater involvement of men involved in paid care work (e.g., health care, education, childcare, care professions).¹⁴⁹ Raising boys to see themselves as caregivers will support a shift towards greater gender equality and catalyze a cycle whereby boys grow into fathers who see—and role model— caregiving as an integral part of their socialization.

Engage fathers through the health system

Men are generally less likely than women to seek primary healthcare; however, during their partner's pregnancy men are likely to interact with the health system.¹⁵⁰ This positions the health sector as an opportune site to engage men in promoting positive fatherhood involvement, and encourage men to take a more engaged role in the management and maintenance of their children's health. Efforts to involve fathers early on, including before a child's birth, help sustain involved fatherhood throughout the child's lifespan.¹⁵¹ The prenatal period has also been identified as an excellent time to intervene to prevent intimate partner violence,¹⁵² which often begins or escalates during pregnancy.¹⁵³ Healthcare settings that are welcoming to men, while protecting the autonomy of birth givers, helps ensure that opportunities to engage fathers early have a greater likelihood of success. This could include strategies to engage men that are integrated into pregnancy care, establishing cross-departmental actions to support men's involvement in care,¹⁵⁴ reducing barriers to men being involved,¹⁵⁵ and training staff and establishing supportive environments that are responsive to the context of fatherhood.

Gender norms change campaigns

Many policies and non-programmatic approaches focus on disrupting patterns of gender inequality that show up across different social spaces, systems, and institutions and contribute to fewer fathers being involved in parenting. As such, implementing complimentary public campaigns that



include positive messaging about the importance of fathers in children's development can help support the transition towards more equal gender norms. In the Republic of Georgia, for example, a national campaign that included public and private partnerships to promote men's involvement in caregiving contributed to a substantial decline in the proportion of men and women who agreed that care work is the sole responsibility of mothers.¹⁵⁶ Each of the programs, policies, and practices that are outlined above stand to benefit from complementary campaigns that aim to reorient gender norms and men's attitudes towards caregiving.

3.3 Key strengths, challenges, gaps, and lessons learned from engaging fathers

3.3.1 Strengths and lessons learned

As noted in Shift's No Man Left Behind report, research confidently and consistently shows that fathers play an important and distinct role in supporting children's health, development, and overall wellbeing. Positive fatherhood involvement is associated with a range of emotional, cognitive, and social outcomes that supports children in forming healthy peer and intimate partner relationships from youth into adulthood. Children who are raised by engaged fathers are more likely to grow into tolerant and understanding adults and maintain violence-free relationships.

At a familial-level, households that have more involved fathers have less conflict between parents. Mothers in these households also experience a more equal distribution of the responsibilities for caregiving, which in turn positively benefits the mothers' well-being. Positive father involvement also contributes to important societal outcomes, including greater gender equality and healthy beliefs, attitudes, and norms around healthy masculinity and what it means to be a non-violent man. By normalizing the role of men in childcare and household tasks, traditional definitions of masculinity are expanded and role-modelled for children, resulting in intergenerational normative change.

Studies point to the transition to fatherhood as an opportune time to engage men in gendertransformative work. This has been attributed by some to the increased awareness that men achieve when reflecting on how inequality will impact their own children. The transition to fatherhood also marks a time where men may become more available for interventions delivered through public systems, like the health sector.

Much of the evidence on effective programming suggests that it is important, however, to engage fathers *as fathers* and utilize their parent identity —as opposed to their gender alone—as an entry point. Constructions of fatherhood and constructions of masculinity are intimately linked, though, and thus approaches to engage fathers may be most effective when they are targeted at, and responsive to subgroups of fathers and their unique contexts. In essence, effective fatherhood engagement requires recognition that "fathers" are not one homogenous group.

3.3.2 Challenges and gaps

There is ample research that explains why and how fathers should be engaged; however, there is



little to demonstrate that these practices have been taken up at scale. Father engagement is multidimensional and there are many sociostructural barriers that may make it challenging for some fathers, particularly those who are more disadvantaged, to become more involved with their children. As a result, a combination of strategies is necessary.

Existing reviews of evidence-based interventions to promote positive fatherhood involvement provide a solid foundation for understanding program designs, as well as the outcomes those programs intend to achieve. What is absent, however, are detailed descriptions of the content addressed within programs, and the activities utilized to communicate that content to participating parents. This makes it difficult to assess the extent to which parenting programs directly—versus indirectly—aim to prevent violence and advance gender equality, diversity, justice, and inclusion. Future reviews focused on synthesizing curricula themes across programs could help address this gap and inform future program development.

One content theme worth further exploration, in particular, is the extent to which programs targeting fathers include reflexive practices that encourage men to reflect on their own relationships with their fathers. There are multiple examples in the literature that highlight the impact that positive role-modeling has on children, and the effects of disengaged parenting on children is well documented, but there were no examples of initiatives that help men critically appraise their own childhood and experiences of having parenting role-modeled.

Despite the highlighted importance of responding to diversity among fathers, many fathers are poorly represented in the research evidence and/or the programmatic and policy interventions aimed at promoting increased fatherhood involvement. There was limited representation of single fathers in the synthesized literature, and what was included focused on fathers who are separated or divorced from their co-parent. Single fathers who choose to parent were entirely omitted, as were fathers who became single parents following the death of a partner. Indigenous, newcomer, and immigrant fathers were also absent from the publications that were reviewed, as were fathers with disabilities. Instead, much of the research literature focuses on young, new, or "vulnerable" or "at-risk" fathers, who are typically characterized by their lower socio-economic status.

While several studies acknowledged these gaps, they do stand in contrast to promising practices that emphasize both cultural awareness and targeted approaches. This suggests that many interventions may not be addressing the added complexities that some fathers experience as parents, and/or as men with intersectional identities.

Another group of fathers who are largely absent in the synthesized research are gender and sexually diverse fathers. Most of the research and programs—and the language used to describe them—focuses on fathers within a heterosexual co-parenting relationship. The absence of these groups also reaffirms the highly gendered and heteronormative discourses on parenting, which largely discusses "mothers" and "fathers" in lieu of more gender inclusive terminology (e.g., "parents"), and which inadequately addresses family structures that do not resemble the mother and father co-parenting dyad.



Gendered discourses on parenting are, themselves, a challenge to promoting positive fatherhood involvement. This is evidenced in existing policies that encourage parent involvement but that are targeted towards women (e.g., maternity leave as opposed to parental leave). This has consequences for all genders, as these policies simultaneously enable and reinforce the notion of women as the primary caregivers for children while removing women from the labour force and affecting their economic participation as a result. Conversely, men's economic participation benefits from women occupying this primary caregiver role but it also makes it costly for many couples to have men exit the labour force and assume a more involved parenting role. Several proposed policy solutions identified in the research literature and summarized within this document require a substantial reorientation to how we structure our workforces and workplaces.

We must address the social valuation of parenting in tandem with restructuring work cultures to facilitate fathers becoming more involved with their children. The relegation and devaluation of caregiving and its treatment as "women's work" further disincentives fathers to take a more involved parenting role, even in settings that have addressed some of the structural barriers (e.g., flexible work arrangements, generous parental leave) that keep fathers out of the home. Furthermore, the comparatively lower financial benefit that many social protection policies (e.g., parental leave) offer to parents reaffirms the relatively lower value that society places on caregiving/parenting. Promoting father involvement requires reconsidering the social and financial value that we place on parenting. In line with this, many policy proposals in this document call for new or increased financial benefits to better compensate parents who serve as primary caregivers; however, such policies require substantial financial investments.

Ultimately, for fathers to become more involved in parenting we must shift the sociocultural context and norms of parenting in such a way that simultaneously removes the barriers to fathers becoming more involved parents and incentivizes them to do so.

3.4 Recommendations

Despite a wealth of research highlighting the wide-ranging positive impacts of engaging men through fatherhood, resistance to this approach and limited government funding and policy remains. There is urgent need to reorient gender norms so that our conceptions of healthy masculinity specifically include an acceptance of care work. We must shift the default around fatherhood from opt-out to opt-in, which requires creating more pathways for fathers to positively contribute to—and role model—care work and to feel a sense of ownership over their role as fathers that goes beyond economic contributions. The following recommendations, many of which reiterate recommendations itemized in other Shift fatherhood reports, outline the path to get there.

Fund more fatherhood programs

 Increase the availability of effective programs for fathers by investing in evidence-based fatherhood programs, including testing adaptations of existing evidence-based interventions to target diverse groups of fathers who are underrepresented in the current intervention landscape. Commit to robust evaluations to determine effective programs and contribute to



the scientific evidence on "what works" for promoting involved fathers. Identify opportunities to scale and spread existing evidence-based interventions to increase their reach.¹⁵⁷

- Looking to emerging evidence around what is most effective at sustainably shifting behaviours and norms, design and test new interventions to engage fathers.¹⁵⁸
- Integrate concrete skills and strategies into programs for men to be advocates for change at a larger scale, such as encouraging peers to be more involved fathers, or choosing a familyfriendly workplace policy to advocate for.
- Invest in the evaluation of fatherhood programs, and stipulate that all government-funded parenting programs be evaluated in ways that include a gender-based analysis.¹⁵⁹
- Develop and disseminate a toolkit and training for all funded agencies to become more father-friendly. This includes a father-friendly organizational self-assessment and planning tool, which can help organizations assess readiness to provide services to fathers and father figures.¹⁶⁰

Utilize social marketing campaigns

- Invest in and implement social marketing campaigns aimed at shifting gendered norms around parenting, normalizing the active participation of men in care work, and promoting the importance of fatherhood involvement in children's development.¹⁶¹
- Role model campaigns—similar to Alberta's <u>#MomentsMatter</u> campaign, which provide opportunity for leaders to share how they balance work-family life, including both male leaders and their stories, and female leaders and how their partner's contributions to care work has supported them.

Invest in community and peer support networks

- Establish community networks of fatherhood initiatives/programs that can support word-ofmouth referrals to promote greater engagement of fathers in parenting programs.¹⁶²
- Support young fathers and/or single fathers with networks, employment and education.¹⁶³

Flip the script by encouraging boys/men to select careers in social and health services

- Degree/diploma/certificate programs in social and health services need to include in the practicum, curriculum, or internships the importance of positive parenting by both mothers and fathers.¹⁶⁴
- Identify and remove key barriers to men's involvement in paid care work, such as early childhood education, as part of efforts to normalize men in care roles.
- Develop a more unified working definition of involved fathering among service providers that establishes a standard of desired knowledge, attitudinal, and behavioural characteristics for fathers.¹⁶⁵

Organizations and workplaces need to invest in policies and culture change initiatives

- Undertake a review to identify innovative workplace practices that support enhanced work life balance and workplace cultures that prioritize parents. Identify opportunities to embed



such practices in government policy and legislation to ensure that the benefits are shared across the population. This includes encouraging and incentivizing fully paid non-transferrable paternity leave.¹⁶⁶

 Develop organizational nudges, such as information-sharing (e.g., how many men vs. women in one's organization take parental leave) and precommitment strategies (e.g., committing in advance to a particular goal, such as by what date an organization will complete a fatherfriendly assessment and take action on the top five recommendations) that organizations identify and sign on to themselves to help encourage and incentivize adoption of the gender equality polices.

Develop a suite of policy and legislation that support and reinforce positive fatherhood involvement

- Incorporate a gendered lens to parental policy development that recognizes both mothers and fathers as critical to children's success in life, while also ensuring these policies are inclusive of fathers and gender and sexually diverse parents.¹⁶⁷
- Develop a comprehensive fatherhood action plan that includes father friendly policies and investments across the prevention continuum, including generous parental leave both in terms of time and monetary transfers, and publicly funded childcare.¹⁶⁸
- Expand existing social protection policies (e.g., Employment Insurance) to include parentingrelated reasons within the eligibility criteria for parents to qualify for benefits.¹⁶⁹

Invest in research and education to advance the field

- Conduct a review of all father-related epidemiological data in Canada (i.e., demographic, and social data) to:
 - Identify gaps
 - Develop a profile of fatherhood by province/territory as well as nationally
 - Inform future decision-making and policy.¹⁷⁰
- Revise existing education curricula to include gender-transformative content that aims to build caregiving competencies in boys and adolescents.¹⁷¹

sh!ft

References

² Dozois E., Wells, L., Exner-Cortens, D., & Esina, E. (2016). *No Man Left Behind: How and Why to Include Fathers in Government-Funded Parenting Strategies*. Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence.

³ Dozois E., Wells, L., Exner-Cortens, D., & Esina, E. (2016). *No Man Left Behind: How and Why to Include Fathers in Government-Funded Parenting Strategies*, p. 8. Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence.

⁴ Barker, G., Garg, A., Heilman, B., van der Gaag, N., & Mehaffey, R. (2021). *State of the World's Fathers: Structural Solutions to Achieve Equality in Care Work.* Washington, DC: Promundo-US.

⁵ J. Bronte-Tinkew, M. Burkhauser, and A. J. R. Metz, "Elements of Promising Practices in Fatherhood Programs:

Evidence-Based Research Findings on Interventions for Fathers," *Fathering* 10, no. 1 (Winter 2012): 22. ⁶ F. McAllister, A. Burgess, J. Kato, and G. Barker, *Fatherhood: Parenting Programmes and Policy—A Critical Review of Best Practice* (London/Washington D.C.: Fatherhood Institute/Promundo/MenCare, 2012), 8, *http://www.fatherhoodinstitute.*

org/wp-content/uploads/2012/07/Parenting-Programmes-and-Policy-Critical-Review-Full-Report.pdf.

⁷ F. McAllister, A. Burgess, J. Kato, and G. Barker, *Fatherhood: Parenting Programmes and Policy—A Critical Review of Best Practice* (London/Washington D.C.: Fatherhood Institute/Promundo/MenCare, 2012), 8,

http://www.fatherhoodinstitute.

org/wp-content/uploads/2012/07/Parenting-Programmes-and-Policy-Critical-Review-Full-Report.pdf.

⁸ L. Wells, E. Dozois, D. Exner-Cortens, M. Cooper, E. Esina, K. Froese, and S. Boutillier, *Men and boys violence prevention project: Informing a Government of Alberta action plan to engage men and boys to stop violence against women* (Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence, 2015).

⁹ Soriano, G., Clark, H., & Wise, S. (2008). Promising Practice Profiles, Final report. *Australian Institute for Families Studies, report prepared for the Department of Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs as part of the National Evaluation Consortium (Social Policy Research Centre, UNSW and the Australian Institute of Family Studies), Melbourne, Vic.*

¹⁰ Philip, G., & O'Brien, M. (2017). Are interventions supporting separated parents father inclusive? Insights and challenges from a review of programme implementation and impact. *Child & Family Social Work*, *22*(2), 1114-1127. ¹¹ Pfitzner, N., Humphreys, C., & Hegarty, K. (2017). Research review: Engaging men: A multi-level model to support father engagement. *Child & Family Social Work*, *22*(1), 537-547

¹² Weeks, W. (2004). Creating attractive services which citizens want to attend. *Australian Social Work*, *57*(4), 319-330. ¹³ Pfitzner, N., Humphreys, C., & Hegarty, K. (2017). Research review: Engaging men: A multi-level model to support father engagement. *Child & Family Social Work*, *22*(1), 537-547.

¹⁴ J. Hoffman, *Father Factors: What Social Science Research Tells Us About Fathers and How to Work With Them* (Peterborough: Father Involvement Research Alliance, 2011), 22,

http://www.fira.ca/cms/documents/211/FatherFactorsFinal.pdf.

¹⁵ Cooper, M., Wells, L., & Dozois, E. (2013, revised 2016). *Promoting positive father involvement: A strategy to prevent intimate partner violence in the next generation* (2nd revision). Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence.

¹⁶ Baumrind, D. (2012). Differentiating between confrontive and coercive kinds of parental power-assertive disciplinary practices. *Human Development*, *55*(2), 35-51.

¹⁷ Dozois E., Wells, L., Exner-Cortens, D., & Esina, E. (2016). *No man left behind: How and why to include fathers in government-funded parenting strategies,* p. 6. Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence.

¹⁸ Statistics Canada. (2017). *Father's Day... by the numbers.* Retrieved from https://www.statcan.gc.ca/en/dai/smr08/2017/smr08_218_2017

¹ Dozois E., Wells, L., Exner-Cortens, D., & Esina, E. (2016). *No man left behind: How and why to include fathers in government-funded parenting strategies*. Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence.



¹⁹ Statistics Canada. (2017). *Changes in parents' participation in domestic tasks and care for children from 1986 to 2015*. Retrieved from https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/170601/dq170601a-eng.htm

²⁰ Statistics Canada. (2016). *Canadian megatrends: The changing profile of stay-at-home parents*. Retrieved from https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/160928/dq160928e-eng.htm

²¹ Statistics Canada. (2017). Father's Day... by the numbers. Retrieved from

https://www.statcan.gc.ca/en/dai/smr08/2017/smr08_218_2017

²² Fabiano, G. A. & Caserta, A. (2018). Future directions in father inclusion, engagement, retention, and positive outcomes in child and adolescent research, *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, *47*(5), 847-862; Coley, R.L., Schindler, H.S., (2008). Biological fathers' contributions to maternal and family functioning. *Parenting: Science and Practice*, *8*(4), 294-318; Kalil, A., Ziol-Guest, K.M., Coley, R.L., (2005). Patterns of father involvement in teenage-mother families: Predictors and links to mothers' psychological adjustment. *Family Relations*, *54*(2), 197–211; Tamis-LeMonda, C. S., Shannon, J. D., Cabrera, N. J., & Lamb, M. E. (2004). Fathers and mothers at play with their 2-and 3-year-olds: Contributions to language and cognitive development. *Child development*, *75*(6), 1806-1820; Greene, A.D. & Moore, K.A. (2000). Non-resident father involvement and child well-being among young children in families on welfare. *Marriage & Family Review*, *29*(2-3), 159–180.

²³ Fabiano, G. A., & Caserta, A. (2018). Future directions in father inclusion, engagement, retention, and positive outcomes in child and adolescent research. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, *47*(5), 847-862.
 ²⁴ Fabiano, G. A., & Caserta, A. (2018). Future directions in father inclusion, engagement, retention, and positive outcomes in child and adolescent research. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, *47*(5), 847-862.
 ²⁵ Simple L. C., & Caserta, D. D. (2007). Linking method father differences in parenting to a typelogy of family performance.

²⁵ Simons, L. G., & Conger, R. D. (2007). Linking mother–father differences in parenting to a typology of family parenting styles and adolescent outcomes. *Journal of family issues*, *28*(2), 212-241.

²⁶ Zanoni, L., Warburton, W., Bussey, K., & McMaugh, A. (2013). Fathers as 'core business' in child welfare practice and research: An interdisciplinary review. *Children and Youth Services Review*, *35*(7), 1055-1070.

²⁷ Whitfield, C. L., Anda, R. F., Dube, S. R., & Felitti, V. J. (2003). Violent childhood experiences and the risk of intimate partner violence in adults: Assessment in a large health maintenance organization. *Journal of interpersonal violence*, *18*(2), 166-185; Lackey, C. (2003). Violent family heritage, the transition to adulthood, and later partner violence. *Journal of Family Issues*, *24*(1), 74-98.

²⁸ Lackey, C. (2003). Violent family heritage, the transition to adulthood, and later partner violence. *Journal of Family Issues, 24*(1), 74-98; Cast, A.D.; *et al.* 2006. Childhood physical punishment and problem solving in marriage. *Journal of Interpersonal* Violence, *21*, 244-254.

²⁹ Fabiano, G. A., & Caserta, A. (2018). Future directions in father inclusion, engagement, retention, and positive outcomes in child and adolescent research. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, *47*(5), 847-862.

³⁰ Statistics Canada. (2021). Just the facts: International Women's Day 2021. Retrieved from

https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/89-28-0001/2018001/article/00020-eng.htm

³¹ Statistics Canada. (2021). Just the facts: International Women's Day 2021. Retrieved from

https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/89-28-0001/2018001/article/00020-eng.htm

³² Fuller, S., & Qian, Y. (2021). Covid-19 and the gender gap in employment among parents of young children in Canada. *Gender & Society*, *35*(2), 206-217.

³³ Leclerc, K. (2020). Caring for their children: Impacts of COVID-19 on parents. Rerieved from

https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/45-28-0001/2020001/article/00091-eng.htm

³⁴ Dobbins, M. (2018). *Rapid review guidebook: Steps for conducting a rapid review*. National Collaborating Centre for Methods and Tools. McMaster University.

https://www.nccmt.ca/uploads/media/media/0001/02/800fe34eaedbad09edf80ad5081b9291acf1c0c2.pdf. ³⁵ Baumeister, R.F. & Leary, M.R. (1997). Writing narrative literature reviews. *Review of General Psychology*, 1(3), 311– 320.

³⁶ Pfitzner, N., Humphreys, C., & Hegarty, K. (2017). Research review: Engaging men: A multi-level model to support father engagement. *Child & Family Social Work*, *22*(1), 537-547.

³⁷ Barker, G., Garg, A., Heilman, B., van der Gaag, N., & Mehaffey, R. (2021). *State of the world's fathers: Structural solutions to achieve equality in care work.* Washington, DC: Promundo-US.

³⁸ Fabiano, G. A., & Caserta, A. (2018). Future directions in father inclusion, engagement, retention, and positive outcomes in child and adolescent research. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, *47*(5), 847-862.



³⁹ Dozois E., Wells, L., Exner-Cortens, D., & Esina, E. (2016). *No man left behind: How and why to include fathers in government-funded parenting strategies*. Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence.

⁴⁰ Panter-Brick, C., Burgess, A., Eggerman, M., McAllister, F., Pruett, K., & Leckman, J. F. (2014). Practitioner review: Engaging fathers–recommendations for a game change in parenting interventions based on a systematic review of the global evidence. *Journal of child psychology and psychiatry, and allied disciplines*, *55*(11), 1187.

⁴¹ Dozois E., Wells, L., Exner-Cortens, D., & Esina, E. (2016). *No Man Left Behind: How and Why to Include Fathers in Government-Funded Parenting Strategies.* Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence.

⁴² Schutte, N. S., Malouff, J. M., Simunek, M., McKenley, J., & Hollander, S. (2002). Characteristic emotional intelligence and emotional well-being. *Cognition & Emotion*, *16*(6), 769-785.

⁴³ Pudasainee-Kapri, S., & Razza, R. (2013). Attachment security among toddlers: The impacts of supportive coparenting and father engagement. Fragile Families Working Paper WP13- 01-FF; Lucassen, N., Tharner, A., Van IJzendoorn, M. H., Bakermans-Kranenburg, M. J., Volling, B. L., Verhulst, F. C., & Tiemeier, H. (2011). The association between paternal sensitivity and infant–father attachment security: A meta-analysis of three decades of research. *Journal of Family Psychology*, *25*(6), 986; Bretherton, I. (2010). Fathers in attachment theory and research: A review. Early Child *Development and Care*, *180*(1-2), 9-23.

⁴⁴ Cassidy, J., & Shaver, P. R. (Eds.). (2008). *Handbook of attachment: Theory, research and clinical applications*. New York, NY: Guilford; Bretherton, I. (1992). The origins of attachment theory: John Bowlby and Mary Ainsworth. *Developmental psychology*, *28*(5), 759.

⁴⁵ Freeman, H., Newland, L. A., & Coyl, D. D. (2010). New directions in father attachment. *Early Child Development and Care*, **180(1-2)**, **1-8**, **p. 6**; John, A., Halliburton, A., & Humphrey, J. (2013). Child–mother and child–father play interaction patterns with preschoolers. *Early Child Development and Care*, **183**(3-4), 483-497.

⁴⁶ Lamb, M. E., & Lewis, C. (2004). The development and significance of father-child relationships in two-parent families.
 In M.E. Lamb (Ed.). *The Role of the Father in Child Development (5th Ed.)*. New York, NY: Wiley, pp. 94-153.
 ⁴⁷ de Minzi, M. C. R. (2010). Gender and cultural patterns of mothers' and fathers' attachment and links with children's

self-competence, depression and loneliness in middle and late childhood. *Early Child Development and Care*, *180*(1-2), 193-209; Michiels, D., Grietens, H., Onghena, P., & Kuppens, S. (2010). Perceptions of maternal and paternal attachment security in middle childhood: Links with positive parental affection and psychosocial adjustment. *Early Child Development and Care*, *180*(1-2), 211-225; George, M. R., Cummings, E. M., & Davies, P. T. (2010). Positive aspects of fathering and mothering, and children's attachment in kindergarten. *Early child development and care*, *180*(1-2), 107-119.

⁴⁸ Daly, K. & Allen, S. (2007). *The effects of father involvement: An updated summary of the research evidence.* Guelph, ON: Father Involvement Research Alliance, University of Guelph.

⁴⁹ Panter-Brick, C., Burgess, A., Eggerman, M., McAllister, F., Pruett, K., & Leckman, J. F. (2014). Practitioner review: Engaging fathers–recommendations for a game change in parenting interventions based on a systematic review of the global evidence. *Journal of child psychology and psychiatry, and allied disciplines*, *55*(11), 1187.

⁵⁰ Flouri, E. (2004). Subjective well-being in midlife: The role of involvement of and closeness to parents in childhood. *Journal of Happiness Studies*, *5*(4), 335-358.

⁵¹ New South Wales Government. (n.d.). *Cognitive wellbeing strategies*. https://education.nsw.gov.au/student-wellbeing/whole-school-approach/wellbeing-framework-for-schools/cognitive-wellbeing-strategies

⁵² Sarkadi, A., Kristiansson, R., Oberklaid, F., & Bremberg, S. (2008). Fathers' involvement and children's developmental outcomes: A systematic review of longitudinal studies. *Acta paediatrica*, *97*(2), 153-158; Daly, K. & Allen, S. (2007). *The effects of father involvement: An updated summary of the research evidence*. Guelph, ON: Father Involvement Research Alliance, University of Guelph.

⁵³ Daly, K. & Allen, S. (2007). *The effects of father involvement: An updated summary of the research evidence.* Guelph, ON: Father Involvement Research Alliance, University of Guelph.

⁵⁴ Sarkadi, A.; *et al.* 2008. Fathers' involvement and children's developmental outcomes: A review of longitudinal studies. *Acta Pediatrica*, 97, 153-158; Nord, C., & West, J. (2001). *Fathers' and mothers' involvement in their children's schools by family type and resident status.* Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics.

⁵⁵ Joshanloo, M., Rastegar, P., & Bakhshi, A. (2012). The Big Five personality domains as predictors of social wellbeing in Iranian university students. *Journal of Social and Personal Relationships*, *29*(5), 639-660.



⁵⁶ Daly, K. & Allen, S. (2007). *The effects of father involvement: An updated summary of the research evidence*. Guelph, ON: Father Involvement Research Alliance, University of Guelph.

⁵⁷ Daly, K. & Allen, S. (2007). *The effects of father involvement: An updated summary of the research evidence.* Guelph, ON: Father Involvement Research Alliance, University of Guelph.

⁵⁸ K Daly, K. & Allen, S. (2007). *The effects of father involvement: An updated summary of the research evidence.* Guelph, ON: Father Involvement Research Alliance, University of Guelph.

⁵⁹ Sarkadi, A.; *et al.* 2008. Fathers' involvement and children's developmental outcomes: A review of longitudinal studies. *Acta Pediatrica*, 97, 153-158.

⁶⁰ Sarkadi, A.; *et al.* 2008. Fathers' involvement and children's developmental outcomes: A review of longitudinal studies. *Acta Pediatrica*, 97, 153-158; Daly, K. & Allen, S. (2007). *The effects of father involvement: An updated summary of the research evidence.* Guelph, ON: Father Involvement Research Alliance, University of Guelph.

⁶¹ Hoeve, M., Stams, G. J. J., Van der Put, C. E., Dubas, J. S., Van der Laan, P. H., & Gerris, J. R. (2012). A meta-analysis of attachment to parents and delinquency. *Journal of abnormal child psychology*, *40*(5), 771-785; Flouri, E., & Buchanan, A. (2002). Father involvement in childhood and trouble with the police in adolescence: Findings from the 1958 British cohort. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, *17*(6), 689-701.

⁶² Trudeau, L.; *et al.* 2012. Effects of parenting and deviant peers on early to mid-adolescent conduct problems. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, 40(8), 1249-1264.

Fuligni, A. S., & Brooks-Gunn, J. (2004). Measuring mother and father shared caregiving: An analysis using the panel study of income dynamics-child development supplement. In Day, R.D.; Lamb, M.E. (Eds.) *Conceptualizing and Measuring Father Involvement*. Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum, pp. 341-357.

⁶⁴ Cowan, P. A., & Cowan, C. P. (2010). How working with couples fosters children's development: From prevention science to public policy. In Schulz, M.S.; et al. (Eds.) *Strengthening Couple Relationships for Optimal Child Development: Lessons from Research and Intervention.* Washington, DC: American Psychological Association, pp. 211-228; Cooke, L. P. (2006). "Doing" gender in context: Household bargaining and risk of divorce in Germany and the United States. *American Journal of Sociology, 112*(2), 442-472; Kahn, R. S., Brandt, D., & Whitaker, R. C. (2004). Combined effect of mothers' and fathers' mental health symptoms on children's behavioral and emotional well-being. *Archives of Pediatrics & Adolescent Medicine, 158*(8), 721-729

⁶⁵ Kahn, R. S., Brandt, D., & Whitaker, R. C. (2004). Combined effect of mothers' and fathers' mental health symptoms on children's behavioral and emotional well-being. *Archives of Pediatrics & Adolescent Medicine*, *158*(8), 721-729.
 ⁶⁶ Daly, K. & Allen, S. (2007). The effects of father involvement: An updated summary of the research evidence. Guelph,

ON: Father Involvement Research Alliance, University of Guelph.

⁶⁷ Horn, W.F., Blankenhorn, D., & Pearlstein, M.B. (1999). *The fatherhood movement: A call to action*. Lanham, MD: Lexington Books.

⁶⁸ Goeke-Morey, M. C., & Mark Cummings, E. (2007). Impact of father involvement: A closer look at indirect effects models involving marriage and child adjustment. *Applied development science*, *11*(4), 221-225; Erel, O., & Burman, B. (1995). Interrelatedness of marital relations and parent-child relations: a meta-analytic review. *Psychological bulletin*, *118*(1), 108.

⁶⁹ Philip, G., & O'Brien, M. (2017). Are interventions supporting separated parents father inclusive? Insights and challenges from a review of programme implementation and impact. *Child & Family Social Work*, *22*(2), 1114-1127.

⁷⁰ Dozois E., Wells, L., Exner-Cortens, D., & Esina, E. (2016). *No man left behind: How and why to include fathers in government-funded parenting strategies*. Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence.

⁷¹ Barker, G. (2008). *Men's participation as fathers in the Latin American and Caribbean region: A critical literature review with policy considerations.* Promundo. Save the children: Brasil; Foumbi, J., & Lovich, R. (1997). *Role of men in the lives of children: A study of how improving knowledge about men in families helps strengthen programming for children and women.* New York, NY: UNICEF; Shapiro, A. F., Krysik, J., & Pennar, A. L. (2011). Who are the fathers in healthy families Arizona? An examination of father data in at-risk families. *American journal of orthopsychiatry, 81*(3), 327.
⁷² Greene, M. E. (2000). *The benefits of involving men in reproductive health. In Partnering: A New Approach to Sexual and Reproductive Health.* Technical paper No. 3. New York, NY: United Nations Population Fund; MenCare. (2011). *A Global Fatherhood campaign.* Retrieved from http://www.men-

care.org/data/MenCare_Prospectus_Final%20copy%20Reduced%20Size.pdf



⁷³ MenCare. (2011). A Global Fatherhood campaign. Retrieved from http://www.men-

care.org/data/MenCare_Prospectus_Final%20copy%20Reduced%20Size.pdf

⁷⁴ Barker, G., Garg, A., Heilman, B., van der Gaag, N., & Mehaffey, R. (2021). *State of the World's Fathers: Structural Solutions to Achieve Equality in Care Work.* Washington, DC: Promundo-US.

⁷⁵ Pfitzner, N., Humphreys, C., & Hegarty, K. (2017). Research review: Engaging men: A multi-level model to support father engagement. *Child & Family Social Work*, *22*(1), 537-547.

⁷⁶ Fotheringham, S., & Wells, L. (2019). *Tomorrow's men today: Canadian men's insights on engaging men and boys in creating a more gender equal future*. Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence.
 ⁷⁷ Exner-Cortens, D., Syeda, M., & Sadhwani, H. (2016). A snapshot of positive fatherhood programs with evidence of effectiveness. In L. Wells & D. Exner-Cortens (Eds.). (2016). *Fatherhood involvement reference report* (pp. 43-82). Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence.

⁷⁸ Exner-Cortens, D., Syeda, M., & Sadhwani, H. (2016). A snapshot of positive fatherhood programs with evidence of effectiveness. In L. Wells & D. Exner-Cortens (Eds.). (2016). *Fatherhood involvement reference report* (pp. 43-82). Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence.

⁷⁹ Exner-Cortens, D., Syeda, M., & Sadhwani, H. (2016). A snapshot of positive fatherhood programs with evidence of effectiveness. In L. Wells & D. Exner-Cortens (Eds.). (2016). *Fatherhood involvement reference report* (pp. 43-82). Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence.

⁸⁰ Exner-Cortens, D., Syeda, M., & Sadhwani, H. (2016). A snapshot of positive fatherhood programs with evidence of effectiveness. In L. Wells & D. Exner-Cortens (Eds.). (2016). *Fatherhood involvement reference report* (pp. 43-82). Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence.

⁸¹ See, for example, Durrant, J. 2007. *Positive discipline: What it is and how to do it*. Save the Children Sweden, Southeast Asia and the Pacific.

⁸² Philip, G., & O'Brien, M. (2017). Are interventions supporting separated parents father inclusive? Insights and challenges from a review of programme implementation and impact. *Child & Family Social Work*, *22*(2), 1114-1127.
 ⁸³ Philip, G., & O'Brien, M. (2017). Are interventions supporting separated parents father inclusive? Insights and challenges from a review of programme implementation and impact. *Child & Family Social Work*, *22*(2), 1114-1127.
 ⁸⁴ Rankin, J. A., Paisley, C. A., Tomeny, T. S., & Eldred, S. W. (2019). Fathers of youth with autism spectrum disorder: A systematic review of the impact of fathers' involvement on youth, families, and intervention. *Clinical Child and Family Psychology Review*, *22*(4), 458-477.

⁸⁵ Bronte-Tinkew, J., Burkhauser, M., & Metz, A. J. (2012). Elements of promising practices in fatherhood programs: Evidence-based research findings on interventions for fathers. *Fathering: A Journal of Theory, Research & Practice about Men as Fathers, 10*(1), 20-24.

⁸⁶ Pfitzner, N., Humphreys, C., & Hegarty, K. (2017). Research review: Engaging men: A multi-level model to support father engagement. *Child & Family Social Work*, 22(1), 537-547.

⁸⁷ Pfitzner, N., Humphreys, C., & Hegarty, K. (2017). Research review: Engaging men: A multi-level model to support father engagement. *Child & Family Social Work*, 22(1), 537-547.

⁸⁸ Panter-Brick, C., Burgess, A., Eggerman, M., McAllister, F., Pruett, K., & Leckman, J. F. (2014). Practitioner review: engaging fathers–recommendations for a game change in parenting interventions based on a systematic review of the global evidence. *Journal of child psychology and psychiatry, and allied disciplines, 55*(11), 1187..

⁸⁹ Bouchard, G., Lee, C.M., Agar, V., & Pelletier, L. (2007). Fathers' motivation for involvement with their children: A selfdetermination theory perspective, *Fathering*, 5(1), 25-61.

⁹⁰ Fabiano, G. A. & Caserta, A. (2018). Future directions in father inclusion, engagement, retention, and positive outcomes in child and adolescent research, *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, *47*(5), 847-862
 ⁹¹ Philip, G., & O'Brien, M. (2017). Are interventions supporting separated parents father inclusive? Insights and challenges from a review of programme implementation and impact. *Child & Family Social Work*, *22*(2), 1114-1127.
 ⁹² Pfitzner, N., Humphreys, C., & Hegarty, K. (2017). Research review: Engaging men: A multi-level model to support father engagement. *Child & Family Social Work*, *22*(1), 537-547.

⁹³ Hansen, B., Wells, L., & Claussen, C. (2021). Engaging men across the violence prevention continuum: An exploratory study. *Advances in Social Work*, *21*(1), 199-216.

⁹⁴ Pfitzner, N., Humphreys, C., & Hegarty, K. (2017). Research review: Engaging men: A multi-level model to support father engagement. *Child & Family Social Work*, 22(1), 537-547.

⁹⁵ Bronte-Tinkew, J., Burkhauser, M., & Metz, A. J. (2012). Elements of promising practices in fatherhood programs: Evidence-based research findings on interventions for fathers. *Fathering: A Journal of Theory, Research & Practice about*



Men as Fathers, 10(1), 20-24.

⁹⁶ Philip, G., & O'Brien, M. (2017). Are interventions supporting separated parents father inclusive? Insights and challenges from a review of programme implementation and impact. *Child & Family Social Work*, *22*(2), 1114-1127; Pfitzner, N., Humphreys, C., & Hegarty, K. (2017). Research review: Engaging men: A multi-level model to support father engagement. *Child & Family Social Work*, *22*(1), 537-547.

⁹⁷ Barnes, J., Ball, M., Meadows, P., Howden, B., Jackson, A., Henderson, J., & Niven, L. (2011). *The Family-Nurse Partnership Programme in England: Wave 1 implementation in toddlerhood and a comparison between Waves 1 and 2a of implementation in pregnancy and infancy*. London, UK: Institute for the Study of Children, Families and Social issues, University of London

⁹⁸ Bronte-Tinkew, J., Burkhauser, M., & Metz, A. J. (2012). Elements of promising practices in fatherhood programs: Evidence-based research findings on interventions for fathers. *Fathering: A Journal of Theory, Research & Practice about Men as Fathers, 10*(1), 20-24.

⁹⁹ Pfitzner, N., Humphreys, C., & Hegarty, K. (2017). Research review: Engaging men: A multi-level model to support father engagement. *Child & Family Social Work*, 22(1), 537-547

¹⁰⁰ Pfitzner, N., Humphreys, C., & Hegarty, K. (2017). Research review: Engaging men: A multi-level model to support father engagement. *Child & Family Social Work*, *22*(1), 537-547.

¹⁰¹ Moran, P., Ghate, D., Van Der Merwe, A., & Policy Research Bureau. (2004). *What works in parenting support? A review of the international evidence*. London: DfES Publications.

¹⁰² Spoth, R., Redmond, C., Hockaday, C., & Shin, C. Y. (1996). Barriers to participation in family skills preventive interventions and their evaluations: A replication and extension. *Family relations*, 247-254.

¹⁰³ Rankin, J. A., Paisley, C. A., Tomeny, T. S., & Eldred, S. W. (2019). Fathers of youth with autism spectrum disorder: A systematic review of the impact of fathers' involvement on youth, families, and intervention. *Clinical Child and Family Psychology Review*, *22*(4), 458-477.

¹⁰⁴ Bronte-Tinkew, J., Burkhauser, M., & Metz, A. J. (2012). Elements of promising practices in fatherhood programs: Evidence-based research findings on interventions for fathers. *Fathering: A Journal of Theory, Research & Practice about Men as Fathers, 10*(1), 20-24.

¹⁰⁵ Bronte-Tinkew, J., Burkhauser, M., & Metz, A. J. (2012). Elements of promising practices in fatherhood programs: Evidence-based research findings on interventions for fathers. *Fathering: A Journal of Theory, Research & Practice about Men as Fathers, 10*(1), 20-24.

¹⁰⁶ Pfitzner, N., Humphreys, C., & Hegarty, K. (2017). Research review: Engaging men: A multi-level model to support father engagement. *Child & Family Social Work*, *22*(1), 537-547.

¹⁰⁷ Pfitzner, N., Humphreys, C., & Hegarty, K. (2017). Research review: Engaging men: A multi-level model to support father engagement. *Child & Family Social Work*, *22*(1), 537-547.

¹⁰⁸ Wells, L., Dozois, E., Exner-Cortens, D., Cooper, M., Esina, E., Froese, K., & Boutillier, S. (2015). *Men and boys violence prevention project: Informing a Government of Alberta action plan to engage men and boys to stop violence against women.* Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence.

¹⁰⁹ Bayley, J., Wallace, L. M., & Choudhry, K. (2009). Fathers and parenting programmes: barriers and best practice. *Community Practitioner*, *82*(4), 28-31; Long, D. A. (2008). *All dads matter: Towards an inclusive vision for father involvement initiatives in Canada*. Guelph, ON: Father Involvement Research Alliance.

¹¹⁰ Hansen, B., Wells, L., & Claussen, C. (2021). Engaging men across the violence prevention continuum: An exploratory study. *Advances in Social Work*, *21*(1), 199-216.

¹¹¹ Dozois E., Wells, L., Exner-Cortens, D., & Esina, E. (2016). *No Man Left Behind: How and Why to Include Fathers in Government-Funded Parenting Strategies.* Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence.

¹¹² McAllister, F., Burgess, A., Kato, J., & Barker, G. T. (2012). *Fatherhood: parenting programmes and policy-a critical review of best practice*. Washington, DC: Fatherhood Institute.

¹¹³ McAllister, F., Burgess, A., Kato, J., & Barker, G. T. (2012). *Fatherhood: parenting programmes and policy-a critical review of best practice*. Washington, DC: Fatherhood Institute.

¹¹⁴ Panter-Brick, C., Burgess, A., Eggerman, M., McAllister, F., Pruett, K., & Leckman, J. F. (2014). Practitioner review: Engaging fathers–recommendations for a game change in parenting interventions based on a systematic review of the global evidence. *Journal of child psychology and psychiatry, and allied disciplines, 55*(11), 1187.

¹¹⁵ Wells, L., Dozois, E., Exner-Cortens, D., Cooper, M., Esina, E., Froese, K., & Boutillier, S. (2015). *Men and boys violence prevention project: Informing a Government of Alberta action plan to engage men and boys to stop violence against*



women. Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence; Soriano, G., Clark, H., & Wise, S. (2008). *Promising Practice Profiles, Final report*. Melbourne, AU: *Australian Institute for Families Studies, Department of Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs*.

¹¹⁶ Pfitzner, N., Humphreys, C., & Hegarty, K. (2017). Research review: Engaging men: A multi-level model to support father engagement. *Child & Family Social Work*, *22*(1), 537-547.

¹¹⁷ Weeks, W. (2004). Creating attractive services which citizens want to attend. *Australian Social Work*, *57*(4), 319-330.
 ¹¹⁸ Pfitzner, N., Humphreys, C., & Hegarty, K. (2017). Research review: Engaging men: A multi-level model to support father engagement. *Child & Family Social Work*, *22*(1), 537-547.

¹¹⁹ Pfitzner, N., Humphreys, C., & Hegarty, K. (2017). Research review: Engaging men: A multi-level model to support father engagement. *Child & Family Social Work*, *22*(1), 537-547.

¹²⁰ Pfitzner, N., Humphreys, C., & Hegarty, K. (2017). Research review: Engaging men: A multi-level model to support father engagement. *Child & Family Social Work*, *22*(1), 537-547.

¹²¹ Hoffman, J. (2011). *Father factors: What social science research tells us about fathers and how to work with them.* Father Involved Research Alliance. Peterborough, ON: Father Involvement Research Alliance.

¹²² Addati, L., Cattaneo, U., Esquivel, V., & Valarino, I. (2018, June 28). *Care work and care jobs for the future of decent work*. International Labour Organization. Retrieved from

http://www.ilo.org/global/publications/books/WCMS_633135/lang--en/index.htm

¹²³ Hearn, J., Nordberg, M., Andersson, K., Balkmar, D., Gottzén, L., Klinth, R., ... & Sandberg, L. (2012). Hegemonic masculinity and beyond: 40 years of research in Sweden. *Men and masculinities*, *15*(1), 31-55.

¹²⁴ P. 58. Johansson, T., & Klinth, R. (2008). Caring fathers: The ideology of gender equality and masculine positions. *Men and masculinities*, 11(1), 42-62.

¹²⁵ Wells, L., & Exner-Cortens, D. (Eds.) (2016). *Fatherhood involvement reference* report, p. 6. Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence.

¹²⁶ Kamerman, S. B. (2006). Parental leave policies: The impact on child well-being. *International review of leave policies and related research*, 16-20.

¹²⁷ Statistics Canada. (2017). Father's Day... by the numbers. Retrieved from

https://www.statcan.gc.ca/en/dai/smr08/2017/smr08_218_2017

¹²⁸ Ball, J. (2010). Father involvement in Canada: An emerging movement. *Childhood Education*, *87*(2), 113-118.; Marshall, K. (2008). Fathers' use of paid parental leave. *Perspectives on Labour and Income*, 9(6), 5-14; Coltrane, S. (2008). *Promoting Father Involvement Through National Policies: Assessing What Matters*. Presentation to the Father Involvement Research Conference, Toronto, Ontario, October 24, 2008; Haas, L. & Hwang, P. (2008). The impact of taking parental leave on fathers' participation in childcare and relationships with children: Lessons from Sweden. *Community, Work, and Family*, *11*(1), 85-104.

¹²⁹ Rehel, E. M. (2014). When dad stays home too: Paternity leave, gender, and parenting. *Gender & Society*, 28(1), 110–132.

¹³⁰ Neilson, J., & Stanfors, M. (2014). It's about time! Gender, parenthood, and household divisions of labor under different welfare regimes. *Journal of Family Issues*, *35*(8), 1066–1088.

¹³¹ Omidakhsh, N., Sprague, A., & Heymann, J. (2020). Dismantling restrictive gender norms: Can better designed paternal leave policies help? *Analyses of Social Issues and Public Policy*, *20*(1), 382–396.

¹³² Barker, G., Garg, A., Heilman, B., van der Gaag, N., & Mehaffey, R. (2021). *State of the World's Fathers: Structural Solutions to Achieve Equality in Care Work*. Washington, DC: Promundo-US; Kamerman, S. B. (2006). Parental leave policies: The impact on child well-being. *International review of leave policies and related research*, 16-20.

¹³³ Barker, G., Garg, A., Heilman, B., van der Gaag, N., & Mehaffey, R. (2021). *State of the world's fathers: Structural solutions to achieve equality in care work.* Washington, DC: Promundo-US; Kamerman, S. B. (2006). Parental leave policies: The impact on child well-being. *International review of leave policies and related research*, 16-20.

¹³⁴ Barker, G., Garg, A., Heilman, B., van der Gaag, N., & Mehaffey, R. (2021). *State of the world's fathers: Structural solutions to achieve equality in care work.* Washington, DC: Promundo-US.

¹³⁵ United Nations Development Programme. (n.d.). *COVID-19 data futures platform* [Data set]. Retrieved April 7, 2021, from https://data.undp.org/

¹³⁶ Barker, G., Garg, A., Heilman, B., van der Gaag, N., & Mehaffey, R. (2021). *State of the world's fathers: Structural solutions to achieve equality in care work*. Washington, DC: Promundo-US.



¹³⁷ Barker, G., Garg, A., Heilman, B., van der Gaag, N., & Mehaffey, R. (2021). *State of the world's fathers: Structural solutions to achieve equality in care work.* Washington, DC: Promundo-US.

¹³⁸ Lero, D. S., Ashbourne, L. M., & Whitehead, D. L. (2006). *Inventory of policies and policy areas influencing father involvement*. Guelph, ON: Father Involvement Research Alliance, University of Guelph

¹³⁹ Government of Iceland Prime Minister's Office. (2019). *Iceland's report on Beijing +25: Twenty-fifth anniversary of the Fourth World Conference on Women and adoption of the Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action (1995)* (p. 23). https://www.

unwomen.org/-/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/64/national-reviews/iceland.pdf?la=en&vs=114 ¹⁴⁰ European Commission. (2018). *Paternity and parental leave policies across the EU - Assessment of current provision* (p. 2). https://ec.europa.eu/social/main.jsp?catId=738&langId=en&pubId=8120&furtherPubs=yes

¹⁴¹ Barker, G., Garg, A., Heilman, B., van der Gaag, N., & Mehaffey, R. (2021). *State of the world's fathers: Structural solutions to achieve equality in care work.* Washington, DC: Promundo-US.

¹⁴² United Nations Development Programme. (n.d.). *COVID-19 data futures platform* [Data set]. Retrieved April 7, 2021, from https://data.undp.org/

¹⁴³ Samman, E., & Lombardi, J. (2019, July). *Childcare and working families: New opportunity or missing link? An evidence brief.* New York, NY: United Nations Children's Fund.

¹⁴⁴ Lero, D. S., Ashbourne, L. M., & Whitehead, D. L. (2006). *Inventory of policies and policy areas influencing father involvement*. Guelph, ON: Father Involvement Research Alliance, University of Guelph

¹⁴⁵ Barker, G., Garg, A., Heilman, B., van der Gaag, N., & Mehaffey, R. (2021). *State of the world's fathers: Structural solutions to achieve equality in care work.* Washington, DC: Promundo-US.

¹⁴⁶ Kato-Wallace, J., Barker, G., Eads, M., & Levtov, R. (2014). Global pathways to men's caregiving: Mixed methods findings from the International Men and Gender Equality Survey and the Men Who Care study. *Global Public Health*, *9*(6), 706-722.

¹⁴⁷ Barker, G., Garg, A., Heilman, B., van der Gaag, N., & Mehaffey, R. (2021). *State of the world's fathers: Structural solutions to achieve equality in care work.* Washington, DC: Promundo-US.

¹⁴⁸ Roots of Empathy (2019). Summary of Roots of Empathy Research 2001-2018. Roots of Empathy. https:// rootsofempathy.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/Rootsof-Empathy-Research-Summary-March-2019-1.pdf;
 ¹⁴⁹ Barker, G., Garg, A., Heilman, B., van der Gaag, N., & Mehaffey, R. (2021). State of the world's fathers: Structural solutions to achieve equality in care work. Washington, DC: Promundo-US.

¹⁵⁰ Ragonese, C., Shand, T., & Barker, G. (2019). *Masculine norms and men's health: Making the connections*. Promundo-US. https://promundoglobal.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/02/

Masculine-Norms-Mens-Health-Report_007_Web.pdf

¹⁵¹ McAllister, F., Burgess, A., Kato, J., & Barker, G. T. (2012). *Fatherhood: Parenting programmes and policy-a critical review of best practice*. Washington, DC: Fatherhood Institute.

¹⁵² Texas Attorney General's Child Support Division. (2007). *The first nine months of fatherhood: Paternal contributions to maternal and child health outcomes. A report of the findings from the First National Conference of Emerging Research and Practice on Prenatal Father Involvement.* Retrieved from

https://www.texasattorneygeneral.gov/files/cs/first9months.pdf.

¹⁵³ See, for example, Bailey, B.A. (2010). Partner violence during pregnancy: Prevalence, effects, screening, and management. *International Journal of Women's Health*, *2*, 183-197.

¹⁵⁴ Ragonese, C., Shand, T., & Barker, G. (2019). *Masculine norms and men's health: Making the connections*. Promundo-US. https://promundoglobal.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/02/

Masculine-Norms-Mens-Health-Report_007_Web.pdf

¹⁵⁵ Ruxton, S., & Burrell, S. (2020). *Masculinities and COVID-19: Making the connections*. Promundo-US.

https://promundoglobal.org/resources/masculinities-and-covid-19-making-the-connections/

¹⁵⁶ Barker, G., Garg, A., Heilman, B., van der Gaag, N., & Mehaffey, R. (2021). *State of the world's fathers: Structural solutions to achieve equality in care work.* Washington, DC: Promundo-US.

¹⁵⁷ Cooper, M., Wells, L., & Dozois, E. (2013, revised 2016). *Promoting positive father involvement: A strategy to prevent intimate partner violence in the next generation* (2nd revision). Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence. In L. Wells & D. Exner-Cortens (Eds.). (2016). *Fatherhood involvement reference report* (pp. 1-42). Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence.

¹⁵⁸ Cooper, M., Wells, L., & Dozois, E. (2013, revised 2016). *Promoting positive father involvement: A strategy to prevent intimate partner violence in the next generation* (2nd revision). Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project



to End Domestic Violence. In L. Wells & D. Exner-Cortens (Eds.). (2016). *Fatherhood involvement reference report* (pp. 1-42). Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence.

¹⁵⁹ Dozois E., Wells, L., Exner-Cortens, D., & Esina, E. (2016). *No man left behind: How and why to include fathers in government-funded parenting strategies*. Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence.

¹⁶⁰ Dozois E., Wells, L., Exner-Cortens, D., & Esina, E. (2016). *No man left behind: How and why to include fathers in government-funded parenting strategies*. Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence.

¹⁶¹ Barker, G., Garg, A., Heilman, B., van der Gaag, N., & Mehaffey, R. (2021). *State of the world's fathers: Structural solutions to achieve equality in care work*. Washington, DC: Promundo-US; Wells, L., Dozois, E., Exner-Cortens, D., Cooper, M., Esina, E., Froese, K., & Boutillier, S. (2015). *Men and boys violence prevention project: Informing a Government of Alberta action plan to engage men and boys to stop violence against women*. Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence.

¹⁶² Hansen, B., Wells, L., & Dozois, E. (2013). *Building a provincial positive fatherhood involvement strategy: Results from the November 21, 2013 consultation in Red Deer, Alberta*. Calgary, AB: University of Calgary, Shift: the Project to End Domestic Violence

¹⁶³ Cooper, M., & Wells, L. (2014). Supporting young fathers as a prevention strategy for stopping intimate partner violence in the next generation: Research and recommendations for the Louise Dean. Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence.

¹⁶⁴ Cooper, M., Wells, L., & Dozois, E. (2013). *Promoting positive father involvement: A strategy to prevent intimate partner violence in the next generation*. Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence.

¹⁶⁵ Hansen, B., Wells, L., & Dozois, E. (2013). *Building a provincial positive fatherhood involvement strategy: Results from the November 21, 2013 consultation in Red Deer, Alberta*. Calgary, AB: University of Calgary, Shift: the Project to End Domestic Violence

¹⁶⁶ Barker, G., Garg, A., Heilman, B., van der Gaag, N., & Mehaffey, R. (2021). *State of the world's fathers: Structural solutions to achieve equality in care work.* Washington, DC: Promundo-US.

¹⁶⁷ Wells, L., Cooper, M., Dozois, E., & Koziey, L. (2014). *Half the equation-Why fathers are just as important as mothers in preventing domestic violence in the next generation*. Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence.

¹⁶⁸ Wells, L., Dozois, E., Exner-Cortens, D., Cooper, M., Esina, E., Froese, K., & Boutillier, S. (2015). *Men and boys violence prevention project: Informing a Government of Alberta action plan to engage men and boys to stop violence against women.* Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence.

¹⁶⁹ Barker, G., Garg, A., Heilman, B., van der Gaag, N., & Mehaffey, R. (2021). *State of the world's fathers: Structural solutions to achieve equality in care work*. Washington, DC: Promundo-US.

¹⁷⁰ Dozois E., Wells, L., Exner-Cortens, D., & Esina, E. (2016). *No man left behind: How and why to include fathers in government-funded parenting strategies*. Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence.

¹⁷¹ Wells, L., Dozois, E., Exner-Cortens, D., Cooper, M., Esina, E., Froese, K., & Boutillier, S. (2015). *Men and boys violence prevention project: Informing a Government of Alberta action plan to engage men and boys to stop violence against women.* Calgary, AB: The University of Calgary, Shift: The Project to End Domestic Violence.